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P R O C E E D I N G S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE GEORGE M. KASHI: I c a l l 

t h i s proceeding back t o order. 

Are there any p r e l i m i n a r y matters t h i s morning from 

counsel? 

Mr. Russell? 

MR. RUSSELL: We have one p r e l i m i n a r y matter. Your 

Honor. I have w i t h me t h i s morning the company's responses 

t o three items, two on-the-record data requests t h a t we 

received e a r l i e r i n the week, and an i n t e r r o g a t o r y from the 

O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate d i r e c t e d t o Mr. K r a l l ' s o r a l 

r e j oinder testimony. 

What I would propose t o do t o i s hand those out i n 

the hearing room today, l e t the p a r t i e s look a t them and t r y 

t o make a decision on whether any or a l l of them would be 

introduced f o r the record. 

We're also going t o serve them by mail t o the a c t i v e 

p a r t y l i s t as w e l l so we're sure everybody has them. 

And w i t h t h a t , I don't t h i n k I have any other 

p r e l i m i n a r y matters. 

JUDGE KASHI: Anything from other counsel t h i s 

morning? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: How d i d your wonderful settlement 

conference continue yesterday? What time d i d you f i n i s h ? I 
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know you were s t i l l going a f t e r 4:00. Does anybody want t o 

say something? 

Mr. Kleppinger? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: I ' l l say a l i t t l e b i t , I guess. Your 

Honor. We t h i n k we made s u b s t a n t i a l progress among the 

int e r v e n e r p a r t i e s yesterday. I was charged w i t h the 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y of preparing a document f o r review l a t e r 

today by those p a r t i e s , t h a t a t l e a s t w i t h the general issue 

areas t h a t we seem t o have agreement on. That i s being done 

as we speak. 

JUDGE KASHI: Good. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: I ' l l get t h a t a t lunchtime, and we 

have another meeting scheduled f o r t h i s afternoon as soon as 

the hearing concludes. 

JUDGE KASHI: Good. Thank you. 

I have been promised, i t ' s now an hour l a t e , t h a t we 

would have a v a i l a b l e the p i l o t program de c i s i o n i n the PP&L 

case. And I understand they were s t i l l a t i t at 1:00 i n the 

morning. 

So, as soon as i t ' s a v a i l a b l e i t w i l l be made 

a v a i l a b l e t o us here, and I ' l l make i t a v a i l a b l e t o the 

inter v e n o r s also. Because I t h i n k i t ' s an important 

document. 

A l l r i g h t . PP&L, do you wish t o c a l l your f i r s t 

witness today? 
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MS. HELPERT: Thank you. Your Honor. At t h i s time 

PP&L would l i k e t o c a l l Timothy R. Dahl. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Dahl, please r a i s e your right hand 

and be sworn, s i r . 

Whereupon, 

TIMOTHY R. DAHL 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, under our agreed-upon 

procedures, I would l i k e t o i d e n t i f y Mr. Dahl's testimony; 

PP&L Statement No. 16 i s the d i r e c t testimony of 

Timothy R. Dahl, c o n s i s t i n g o f 21 pages, PP&L Statement 

No. 16-R i s the r e b u t t a l testimony of Timothy R. Dahl, 

c o n s i s t i n g of 31 pages. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MS. HELPERT: 

Q. Mr. Dahl, do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s or changes 

t o Statement Nos. 16 or 16-R at t h i s time? 

A. No, I do not. 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, w i t h the foundation l a i d by 

agreement, PP&L moves i n t o the .record PP&L Statement No. 16 

and Statement No. 16-R. 

JUDGE KASHI: They w i l l be so marked f o r purposes of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and pending any t i m e l y motions and/or 

obj ections pending cross examination, they w i l l be received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1936 

(Whereupon, the documents were marked 

as PP&L Statement Nos. 16 and 16-R f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross 

examination. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you. 

Mr. Kohler? 

MR. KOHLER: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Dahl. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. My name i s Alan Kohler, and I represent Enron i n 

t h i s proceeding. I j u s t have two questions, I t h i n k . 

Referring you t o page 24 of your r e b u t t a l . I f I read 

t h i s c o r r e c t l y , what you're proposing i s a 75/25 pro r a t a 

d i s t r i b u t i o n or w r i t e - o f f s r e l a t e d t o PP&L's u n i v e r s a l 

service support or c o n t r i b u t i o n ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Would your proposal .also include a pro r a t a 

d i s t r i b u t i o n of what I would c a l l a u n i v e r s a l service 

c o n t r i b u t i o n o f f s e t s or c r e d i t s t o customer b i l l s served by 

suppliers? 

A. No, i t would not. I t h i n k our major concern i s , 

i t would be the cr o s s - s u b s i d i z a t i o n issue t h a t we f e e l are 
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T&D customers are p r o v i d i n g a subsidy through our ON TRACK 

payment program f o r our e x i s t i n g customers. 

S i m i l a r l y , i f they were t o shop f o r an a l t e r n a t e 

s u p p l i e r , there should be some c o n t r i b u t i o n or support, we 

f e e l , on the issue of eq u i t y on behalf of the a l t e r n a t e 

s u p p l i e r , s i m i l a r t o our T&D customers. 

We have p a r t i c u l a r concern t h a t a T&D customer who 

would not shop, have some of those funds be sent t o an 

a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r , does cause us some concern. 

Q. Just t o make sure I understand your proposal, the 

company would receive c o n t r i b u t i o n i n the form of surcharges 

or LIHEAP, and t h a t revenue would be re t a i n e d w i t h the D&T 

company. But your proposal would — 100 percent of t h a t 

revenue. But your proposal would share on a pro r a t a basis 

the w r i t e - o f f s t h a t are assigned t o given customers served 

by suppliers? 

A. That's r i g h t , a p o r t i o n of the w r i t e - o f f s . 

Q. Okay. 

MR. KOHLER: Nothing f u r t h e r . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 

Mr. Kleppinger? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: No, we had i n d i c a t e d t o the company 

we have no cross f o r Mr. Dahl, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Stewart? 

(No response.) 
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JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Zalcman? 

MR. CAPLAN: He's not present. 

JUDGE KASHI: Do we have counsel f o r CEO? 

MR. VOUGH: Yes, Your Honor, Michael Vough. 

JUDGE KASHI: Did we have you sign t h i s week's 

appearance sheet? 

MR. VOUGH: I wasn't here t h i s week. Your Honor. 

This i s the f i r s t time I've been here. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . I ' l l have t o have you sign 

the appearance sheet f o r t h i s week at some p o i n t . A l l 

r i g h t , cross-examine. 

MR. VOUGH: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. VOUGH: 

Q. Good morning, Mr. Dahl. My name i s 

Michael Vough, I represent CEO i n t h i s matter. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. I have a couple questions f o r you. 

The proposed funding l e v e l s t h a t you have f o r the 

u n i v e r s a l service program both i n your d i r e c t testimony and 

your r e b u t t a l testimony, can you please t e l l me how the 

company a r r i v e d a t those figu r e s ? 

A. We looked a t , b a s i c a l l y , on our customer needs, 

what one could we run a q u a l i t y program on, how does i t 

r e l a t e t o our r a t e cap, what our various customer needs i n 
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r e l a t i o n s h i p t o our e x i s t i n g programs and services. As you 

know, we o f f e r a large v a r i e t y of programs and services. 

Q. Was a needs assessment performed? 

A. Would you ex p l a i n a needs assessment? Do we go 

out and survey customers? 

Q. Yes; d i d you go out and survey customers? 

A. No, we d i d not. As you know, we b a s i c a l l y — we 

have about 20 years of experience i n developing and 

implementing programs f o r low-income customers. We looked 

a t U.S. Census data f o r our se r v i c e t e r r i t o r y . We've also 

considered c o l l e c t i o n s r e s u l t s and data t h a t come from our 

revenue c o l l e c t i o n department. 

We also have a very extensive working r e l a t i o n s h i p 

w i t h community based or g a n i z a t i o n s . I t h i n k we have one of 

the strongest r e l a t i o n s h i p s of any u t i l i t y i n the s t a t e . 

We work c l o s e l y w i t h these organizations i n a close 

p a r t n e r s h i p . 

We also p a r t i c i p a t e i n a l o t of c o a l i t i o n s , s o c i a l 

agency networks; we have people i n our re g i o n a l o f f i c e s t h a t 

work very c l o s e l y and c a r e f u l l y w i t h these f o l k s , who get 

together p e r i o d i c a l l y t o discuss consumer needs issues and 

problems. 

We have done i n the past some assessments of needs of 

senior c i t i z e n s and Hispanic customers. We're also b i g i n 

and do a l o t of LIHEAP advocacy involved w i t h the Bureau of 
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Consumer Services a t the PUC, the Department of Aging, 

Department of Public Welfare a c t i v i t i e s . We p a r t i c i p a t e i n 

numerous workshops sponsored by various e l e c t e d o f f i c i a l s , 

P ublic U t i l i t y Commission. 

A number of our employees serve on boards of 

d i r e c t o r s of various s o c i a l service agencies, community 

organizations and groups. We have extensive United Way 

involvement w i t h a number of our employees. 

We've done a survey of community leaders i n the past 

t o get t h e i r perspective on what needs and concerns and 

issues there are. We've worked w i t h consumer advisory 

panels i n the past. 

We f e l t , given t h i s large body of knowledge and 

experience we've had over the years, t h a t i t gave us, we 

t h i n k , a very strong handle on consumer issues and needs 

r e l a t i v e t o PP&L's e x i s t i n g programs, and we f e l t t h a t w i t h 

t h a t the l e v e l of funding we suggest was appropriate. 

Q. Could you t e l l me when the l a s t time PP&L d i d a 

needs assessment, an act u a l survey of the customers? 

A. What ki n d of survey do you mean? 

Q. Well, s p e c i f i c a l l y requesting from customers 

income i n f o r m a t i o n and people t h a t are involved i n the 

ON TRACK program. 

A. We've had two surveys or, not two surveys, but 

two evaluations done of our ON TRACK program. Our f i n a l 
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program e v a l u a t i o n i s being worked on now and w i l l probably 

be a v a i l a b l e i n September. 

We also have groups t h a t do e v a l u a t i o n of customer 

s a t i s f a c t i o n and customer issues on a d a i l y basis which we 

use t o t r a c k f o r i n t e r n a l measures on customer s a t i s f a c t i o n 

r e l a t e d t o PP&L, and problems of t h a t nature. That i s an 

ongoing a c t i v i t y . 

Q. I n your r e b u t t a l testimony, you agreed w i t h CEO's 

witness, Craig Kuennen, regarding the number of below-

poverty l e v e l i n d i v i d u a l s i n the PP&L service area, 177,000; 

i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. Yes, based on the 1990 census, a study t h a t we 

had done based on the 29 counties t h a t PP&L serves. That 

was the number t h a t we had developed. 

Q. And also i n your r e b u t t a l testimony, you 

t e s t i f i e d t h a t of the hundred percent of the people involved 

i n PP&L's programs t h a t are low-income, t h a t 70 percent of 

those i n d i v i d u a l s pay t h e i r b i l l s on time, and 30 percent of 

the i n d i v i d u a l s do not pay t h e i r b i l l s on time; i s t h a t 

correct? 

A. No, t h a t ' s not c o r r e c t . What I sa i d , of the 

177,454 customers t h a t are at or below the poverty l e v e l , 

the roughly 70 percent of those people are paying t h e i r 

b i l l s . We've determined through analysis t h a t around 58,000 

customers are payment-troubled. That i s , they would have a 
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payment plan w i t h PP&L, or a t one p o i n t had been behind i n 

t h e i r e l e c t r i c b i l l s . 

Q. So, through your an a l y s i s you found 58,000 

customers are payment-troubled? 

A. Estimated 58,000 a t one p o i n t or another had had 

a payment problem w i t h PP&L. 

JUDGE KASHI: Could we define payment problem f o r the 

record? 

THE WITNESS: I t would be, they're behind on an 

e l e c t r i c b i l l , they've c a l l e d i n t o PP&L and have asked t o 

set up a payment plan. And the payment plan may be f o r a 

short d u r a t i o n or a long d u r a t i o n . But t h a t ' s what we would 

determine as payment-troubled; t h a t they had missed a 

payment, had c a l l e d us, and we negotiated a payment plan. 

JUDGE KASHI: What about the customer who goes out of 

town, and came back, and d i d n ' t r e a l i z e t h a t h i s b i l l was 

due, and wants t o get i t mailed, and wants them t o know t h a t 

i t ' s coming, and c a l l s them, saying, the checks not i n the 

m a i l , I missed i t , and I'm sending i t today? Are those 

people i n t h a t category? 

THE WITNESS: No, we wouldn't put t h a t person on a 

payment plan, we would allow f o r t h a t , and we would send him 

a program t h a t we'd ask him t o sign up f o r t h a t ' s c a l l e d 

Automatic B i l l Payment t h a t a u t o m a t i c a l l y deducts from h i s 

checking account, so t h a t i f he or she were t r a v e l i n g out of 
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town they would avoid t h a t problem i n the f u t u r e . 

JUDGE KASHI: I ' l l look i n t o t h a t . 

(Laughter.) 

THE WITNESS: I happen t o have a card r i g h t here w i t h 

me. 

JUDGE KASHI: But they would not go i n t o t h a t 

category? 

THE WITNESS: No, they would not. 

JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead, s i r . 

MR. VOUGH: Thank you. 

BY MR. VOUGH: 

Q. Of these 58,000 i n d i v i d u a l s t h a t you c l a s s i f y as 

payment-troubled, would those i n d i v i d u a l s q u a l i f y f o r the 

PP&L ON TRACK program? 

A. I t h i n k t h a t most of them probably t h a t are a t or 

below 150 of poverty and have a payment plan of some kind. 

So i n a r e a l sense, they probably meet the e l i g i b i l i t y 

c r i t e r i a . But we look a t a l i t t l e c l oser on a needs 

assessment how great an overdue balance, how low of income, 

those kinds of issues. 

Q. And t h i s needs assessment t h a t you j u s t 

mentioned, i s t h a t a needs assessment of each i n d i v i d u a l 

customer t h a t applies f o r ON TRACK? 

A. Yes, a customer would c a l l i n — i t might be 

easier i f I e x p l a i n the process. When we were promoting the 
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program f o r the p i l o t , customers would c a l l i n , or we would 

look a t records, we would get a hold of the customer and say 

we have a program t h a t we t h i n k might meet your needs; we'd 

have some discussion t o f i n d out how many payments have they 

made or not made, what's the t o t a l of t h e i r overdue balance; 

e x p l a i n how the program works, the requirements; and then 

make a r e f e r r a l because we t h i n k the customer may have 

success i n the program. Not every customer, we b e l i e v e , 

would be successful i n an ON TRACK program. 

Q. And i t would be PP&L's dec i s i o n who gets i n the 

ON TRACK program; correct? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . They would — we'd send out a 

n o t i c e , a l e t t e r would go t o the customer r e a f f i r m i n g t h a t 

we had t h i s discussion about the ON TRACK program, how i t 

works. The l e t t e r would have the name of the agency they 

would c a l l t o be interviewed. 

A simultaneous l e t t e r would be sent t o t h a t agency so 

they'd know t h i s customer had been r e f e r r e d , so they could 

c a l l t h a t customer and remind them t o come i n f o r the 

i n t e r v i e w . 

The customer then goes t o the s o c i a l s ervice agency. 

The s o c i a l service agency r e a l l y does the intake and makes 

the f i n a l determination on whether or not the customer 

should be i n the program; do they q u a l i f y f o r the program, 

do they understand the program. 
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The s o c i a l service agency a c t u a l l y e s t a b l i s h e s the 

payment plan. They're connected t o PP&L's computer, and 

i t ' s done a u t o m a t i c a l l y . We get an e l e c t r o n i c message back 

t o PP&L t h a t these customers have been suggested t o be i n 

the program, we would approve those, and then the next month 

t h e i r ON TRACK b i l l would go out. 

I t ' s r e a l l y the s o c i a l s ervice agency, community-

based o r g a n i z a t i o n , plays the key r o l e i n doing the f i n a l 

e v a l u a t i o n whether the customer f i t s or not. 

Q. But the f i n a l yes or no i s from PP&L? 

A. Yes, we do make t h a t approval. 

Q. I n your d i r e c t testimony and your r e b u t t a l 

testimony f o r t h i s proceeding, you t e s t i f i e d t h a t PP&L plans 

in c r e a s i n g the ON TRACK program up t o 10,000 customers. 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. Could you ex p l a i n t o me what PP&L's reasoning was 

when you have 58,000 e l i g i b l e customers f o r the ON TRACK 

program, why you're only going t o 10,000? 

A. Well, I t h i n k there's several reasons. The one 

i s concerned about the r a t e cap which we're a l l working 

under. A second issue would be the q u a l i t y of the program. 

Being s o r t of a nuts-and-bolts person, there's a l o t 

of concern we have w i t h a c t u a l l y p h y s i c a l l y moving 10,000 

people i n t o the program over a three-year p e r i o d . 

We d i d f i n e w i t h our p i l o t program. I t took us a 
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year and a h a l f of hard work t o e n r o l l 2,000 people. We 

t h i n k i t ' s going t o be a very challenging assignment t o get 

people i n there . 

And also i t ' s our f e e l i n g t h a t j u s t because you're 

low-income and payment-troubled doesn't mean t h a t you're 

going t o be successful, or ON TRACK makes sense f o r you. 

Because sometimes you may be payment-troubled f o r a short 

p e r i o d , and as something t o j u s t get over the hump of t h i s 

payment problem. And there we have other programs t h a t 

could a s s i s t them. 

For example, we have our CARES program, which would 

allow the customer t o be exempt from t e r m i n a t i o n of service 

f o r a temporary p e r i o d while they get over a p a r t i c u l a r 

hardship or so f o r t h . 

1 t h i n k we're r e a l l y t a r g e t i n g ON TRACK f o r people 

who have more systemic, long-term payment problems r a t h e r 

than someone who has a shorter-term payment problem. 

Q. Have you ever done any studies of the 58,000 

payment-troubled i n d i v i d u a l s , how many of those people are 

long-term payment problems? 

A. No, I have not. 

Q. How many i n d i v i d u a l s , i f you know, are involved 

i n the CARES program? 

A. We have s i x i n d i v i d u a l s a t PP&L, they're our 

customer program d i r e c t o r s , and they are responsible i n our 
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f i e l d o f f i c e s f o r the ON TRACK program, f o r Operation Help, 

our f u e l fund, f o r the Winter R e l i e f Assistance program, 

which i s our weather i z a t i o n program. And they also 

administer the CARES program. Another primary 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y i s l i a i s o n a c t i v i t i e s w i t h community-based 

organizations. 

Q. Do you know how many customers are involved i n 

the CARES program? 

A. Cu r r e n t l y around 400 customers. 

Q. There was some testimony i n your r e b u t t a l 

testimony regarding the w r i t e - o f f money and the c o l l e c t i o n 

money t h a t PP&L now spends t o c o l l e c t some of t h e i r bad 

debt. And there was testimony from CEO Witness Kuennen 

regarding t r a n s f e r r i n g some of t h a t money t h a t ' s used t o 

c o l l e c t bad debt and p u t t i n g i t i n t o the u n i v e r s a l service 

program. And you seem t o say t h a t you don't understand how 

t h a t can be done. 

A. Well, we had some c l a r i f i c a t i o n and other 

s u r r e b u t t a l testimony from a witness t h a t we t h i n k made i t 

c l e a r e r f o r us t o understand the concept of what they were 

ex p l a i n i n g . 

Q. Do you understand the concept? 

A. We understand t h a t concept. 

Q. I s t h a t something t h a t PP&L would be i n t e r e s t e d 

i n doing? 
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A. Well, I t h i n k i n theory we would agree w i t h t h a t 

concept i f i t was decided or assumed t h a t a l l of those low-

income customers wouldn't pay you anything. Then i t would 

be b e t t e r t o put them i n an ON TRACK program where you may 

have the o p p o r t u n i t y t o get some money. 

But our experience has shown t h a t low-income 

customers, even those t h a t are payment-troubled, do pay 

something toward t h e i r b i l l s . So we are g e t t i n g some 

payments from them. 

We have done a short study of about 1,000 LIHEAP 

accounts. And t h a t ' s the Low Income Home Energy Assistance 

Program. Those are very low-income customers, a t or below 

110 percent of poverty. 

We d i d an ev a l u a t i o n of various income l e v e l s t o f i n d 

out how many times a year they pay us and i n what amounts. 

And these very low-income customers are paying us s i x or 

seven times a year, around $650 t o $700. So even very low-

income customers, as defined by LIHEAP, are g i v i n g some 

payments. 

So, we be l i e v e i t ' s i n a p p r o p r i a t e , r e a l l y , t o 

aut o m a t i c a l l y assume because you're low-income, you're 

a u t o m a t i c a l l y payment-troubled, means you can't make any 

payments. 

Q. Do you have any data t h a t shows of 58,000 

payment-troubled customers, how many make no payments at 
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a l l ? 

A. We haven't run t h a t study; no, we haven't. 

Q. Based upon your d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony, i t 

seems t o me t h a t PP&L does not plan on i n s t i t u t i n g a base 

load program. 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm s o r r y , I d i d n ' t catch t h a t . 

BY MR. VOUGH: 

Q. PP&L has not planned on i n s t i t u t i n g a base load 

program f o r u n i v e r s a l service? 

A. Well, we o f f e r some l i m i t e d base load services, 

as you're aware. I had i n my testimony t h a t we've done, 

over the course of the program, about 1,700 base load 

customers. And base load would be customers who don't have 

e l e c t r i c heat or e l e c t r i c water heating. 

We are look i n g at a couple of p i l o t s . I n f a c t , we're 

going t o look a t r e f r i g e r a t o r replacement, t h a t some 

u t i l i t i e s have used, t o see would t h a t be something t h a t 

could be done, i n a p i l o t basis a t l e a s t , t o determine the 

ef f e c t i v e n e s s f o r low-income customers. 

We also are o f f e r i n g waterbed heater replacement. 

We've been doing i t i n one of our regions, we're going t o 

make t h a t a v a i l a b l e i n a l l the regions, t h a t i f a customer 

has a waterbed, t h a t the waterbed heater could be removed, 

the bed drained, and a foam mattress put i n i t s place, t o 

help reduce energy usage; t h a t t h a t i s being o f f e r e d , and 
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the p i l o t on r e f r i g e r a t o r s i s going t o be implemented as 

w e l l . 

Q. Thank you. 

MR. VOUGH: That's a l l I have. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

Mr. Mullins? 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Good morning, my name i s James M u l l i n s , and I 

represent the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. Mr. Dahl, i f you would, please t u r n t o the 

company's response t o OCA Set X I I , question 19. 

A. Yes. 

Q. On the company's response, your response, on 

attachment 1, I guess i t ' s the t h i r d page; i t ' s captioned 

Universal Service Funding, Tim Dahl supplied s t a t i s t i c s f o r 

the ON TRACK program. Do you have that? 

A. Yes, I d i d . 

Q. Now, under a n a l y s i s , you s t a t e t h a t there would 

be a $50.50 s h o r t f a l l f o r revenue associated w i t h the 

ON TRACK program; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Yes. And I want t o c o r r e c t . This analysis was 

done by another i n d i v i d u a l , another analyst i n our company. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y (717 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

1951 

i t wasn't done by me. But what he sta t e s was a r e s u l t of 

h i s a n a l y s i s , and t h a t i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. On your d i r e c t testimony — I ' l l l o c a t e the page; 

page 18. Do you have t h a t page before you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Now, there you s t a t e t h a t the funding f o r the 

ON TRACK program would be $9.1 m i l l i o n per year? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And the company i s shooting f o r a 10,000-customer 

enrollment i n t h a t program? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, I d i d a c a l c u l a t i o n e a r l i e r a t the o f f i c e , 

and I want t o walk you through t h a t , I want t o s o r t of 

r e c o n c i l e t h a t number w i t h the number t h a t was set f o r t h i n 

the response you j u s t alluded t o . 

A. Sure. 

Q. Now, the $9.1 m i l l i o n i n funding per year d i v i d e d 

by 10,000 equals $910. Now, t h a t d i v i d e d by twelve, twelve 

months i n a year, gives you $75.83 per month, roughly $76 

per customer. 

A. Right. 

Q. I s there a r e l a t i o n s h i p between t h a t $76 f i g u r e 

and the $50 f i g u r e set f o r t h i n OCA Set X I I , question 19? 

A. Yes, there i s . There's several components t o the 

$9.1 m i l l i o n . There's what we c a l l the evidence s h o r t f a l l . 
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That would be the d i f f e r e n c e between the a c t u a l b i l l and the 

ON TRACK payment, which PP&L i s about $50, or $600 a year. 

Then the average ON TRACK customer i n the p i l o t came 

i n t o the program w i t h an average overdue balance of $1,000. 

So t h a t has t o be c a l c u l a t e d i n . And there's also the 

a d m i n i s t r a t i v e cost of running a program. 

So, on page 18 of my d i r e c t testimony, t h a t would 

include the evidence s h o r t f a l l , i t would include the 

component f o r the arrearage forgiveness, and i t also would 

include the cost t o administer the programs, payments t h a t 

we would make t o community-based organizations. 

Therefore t h a t number would be higher than the number 

alluded t o i n my other attachment t o your i n t e r r o g a t o r y , 

which i s r e a l l y only the revenue s h o r t f a l l p o r t i o n of the 

b i l l . 

Q. Now, i n response t o one of the questions by 

counsel from CEO, you st a t e d t h a t customers w i l l not be 

admitted t o the ON TRACK program i f i t ' s determined t h a t 

they may or may not be successful; i s t h a t correct? 

A. Well, we're going t o evaluate each customer when 

they come i n . We'll make the r e f e r r a l , i f the customer 

meets the basic c r i t e r i a , a t or below 150 of poverty, 

they're payment-troubled, they're having a c o l l e c t i o n 

problem w i t h PP&L; we're going t o r e f e r t h a t customer t o the 

s o c i a l service agency, t h e y ' l l do an assessment t o look a t , 
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should t h i s customer be admitted t o the program would they a 

good candidate. 

Q. I'm sor r y . The i n i t i a l determination w i l l be 

made by the program ad m i n i s t r a t o r ? 

A. What happens i s , we use our representatives at 

our customer contact center. They get phone c a l l s from 

people t h a t have overdue balances, they go through t h e i r 

normal c o l l e c t i o n a c t i v i t i e s , w e ' l l review records, and then 

t h e y ' l l contact customers, e i t h e r by phone, or t h e y ' l l 

receive a c a l l or outgoing c a l l . And t h e y ' l l t a l k about, we 

have a program c a l l e d ON TRACK, and j u s t based on our 

conversation i t seems l i k e you might q u a l i f y f o r t h i s 

program, or i t might be b e n e f i c i a l f o r you i n t h i s program. 

Would you be i n t e r e s t e d i n having a r e f e r r a l t o t h i s 

program? I t ' s administered by s o c i a l service agencies; 

you'd have t o go f o r an i n t e r v i e w . 

And i f they say yes, then we would send out a l e t t e r 

t o t h a t customer reminding them t h a t , here's the agency f o r 

you t o c a l l , and where t o go. And then the agency also gets 

a l e t t e r so they can c a l l the customer i f they don't come 

i n . And the customer then must go i n t o the agency f o r a 

personal i n t e r v i e w t o determine e l i g i b i l i t y f o r the program. 

Not everyone who shows up i s e l i g i b l e . We've also 

found t h a t i t takes about fo u r r e f e r r a l s t o get one customer 

e n r o l l e d i n the program. For a l o t of reasons. People 
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aren't motivated t o go or don't show up. 

Q. Now, i n determining the p o t e n t i a l success of a 

customer i n the ON TRACK program, am I c o r r e c t i n assuming 

t h a t t h a t customer's a b i l i t y t o pay h i s or her b i l l p o r t i o n 

i n a t i m e l y fashion i s one of the o v e r r i d i n g f a c t o r s i n t h a t 

determination? 

A. Yes. T h e y ' l l look at the customer's, what have 

they been paying PP&L, what i s t h e i r energy usage, have they 

g o t t e n other types of assistance. Sometimes they f i n d out 

t h a t they're not income-qualified, and so they would be 

i n e l i g i b l e f o r the program. 

So they look at a l l those f a c t o r s , e x p l a i n how the 

program works, and then they would take and do a c a l c u l a t i o n 

t o t r y t o determine the appropriate payment plan f o r t h a t 

customer based on h i s or her a b i l i t y t o pay. 

Q. What i f a customer doesn't q u a l i f y f o r the 

ON TRACK program, what steps would PP&L take t o ensure t h a t 

t h a t customer's e l e c t r i c service wasn't i n t e r r u p t e d ? 

A. One of the t h i n g s t h a t we t r y t o do when the 

customer — and t h i s i s , I t h i n k , the strong p o i n t of 

working w i t h community-based organizations i s they have 

m u l t i p l e services- When a customer l i k e t h a t would come i n , 

and perhaps they don't q u a l i f y f o r the ON TRACK program, 

they're s l i g h t l y over income, or i t ' s not going t o work f o r 

them, the agency can make r e f e r r a l s t o other programs. 
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Perhaps they would q u a l i f y f o r our wea t h e r i z a t i o n program, 

perhaps the Fuel Assistance program could help them, 

Pennsylvania Power & Li g h t 's Operation Help- They may be 

e l i g i b l e f o r the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program. 

Or i t might be a CARES s i t u a t i o n . We have a close working 

r e l a t i o n s h i p . They may — i n f a c t , they can send e-mail t o 

one of our customer program d i r e c t o r s saying, I t h i n k I have 

a customer here who's not r e a l l y going t o q u a l i f y f o r 

ON TRACK, but as a temporary s i t u a t i o n they may need some 

assistance. And then we can have t h a t l i n k t o make sure 

t h a t customer would be protected. 

And we've also asked t o have some f l e x i b i l i t y w i t h 

ON TRACK t o look a t customers who might be s l i g h t l y above 

the income g u i d e l i n e s , but have a compelling need t h a t the 

program may a s s i s t them. 

We have s i m i l a r kinds of f l e x i b i l i t y w i t h our 

Operation Help f u e l fund, as w e l l as the LIURP program, 

which i s our wrapped we a t h e r i z a t i o n program. 
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Q. Just one more question, maybe two, Mr. Dahl. 

A. Sure. 

Q. I f i t ' s determined t h a t a customer cannot make 

the minimum payments as set f o r t h i n the ON TRACK Program, 

how would t h a t customer continue t o receive e l e c t r i c service 

from the company? 

A. I t h i n k , i f they cannot meet the minimum payment 

standard, we would r e f e r them to our CARES Program f o r 

sp e c i a l handling, and our Cares Program, through the 

customer program d i r e c t o r s , would look a t t h a t , because the 

CARES Program i s a v a i l a b l e t o customers of a l l income 

l e v e l s , not j u s t low income. 

Q. And t h a t ' s an acronym f o r what again, CARES? 

A. Customer Assistance and R e f e r r a l Evaluation 

Service. 

MR. MULLINS: Can I have a moment. Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Surely. 

(Pause.) 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you, Your Honor. 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Mr. Dahl, we're t r y i n g t o get at a s p e c i f i c 

issue here, so I'm going t o t r y t o reword t h i s question f o r 

you again. 

A. Sure. 

Q. Can a customer be denied p a r t i c i p a t i o n i n the ON 
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TRACK Program i f i t ' s determined t h a t t h a t customer's income 

i s so low t h a t t h a t customer wouldn't have any chance of 

making the minimum required payment? 

A. I guess t h e o r e t i c a l l y t h a t could happen, but I'm 

not aware of any s i t u a t i o n t h a t we've had i n the p i l o t t o 

date where a customer's s i t u a t i o n was so low they couldn't 

make the payment. I'm not aware of t h a t s i t u a t i o n , i f t h a t 

would happen, but 

Q. I t ' s a p o s s i b i l i t y ? 

A. That would be possible, and i f t h e i r income was 

so low t h a t they couldn't make the minimum payment, I t h i n k , 

again, the answer f o r us would be t o put them on the CARES 

Program, because the CARES Program, an i n d i c a t o r i s put on 

the system t h a t stops a l l t e r m i n a t i o n of service a c t i v i t i e s . 

The CARES repr e s e n t a t i v e could go out and do a home v i s i t t o 

t r y t o determine what's the problem, what i s i t t h a t ' s going 

on. That CARES person r e a l l y acts as a broker: what are 

the a v a i l a b l e resources from PP&L t h a t could help? What are 

the a v a i l a b l e resources i n the community t h a t could help? 

How can we t i e those i n together? 

Q. What i f the representative makes t h a t o n - s i t e 

v i s i t v i a the CARES Program and j u s t determines t h a t i t 

i s n ' t anything t h a t t h i s p a r t i c u l a r household i s doing r i g h t 

or wrong, i t ' s j u s t t h a t they j u s t don't have the income on 

a monthly basis t o q u a l i f y f o r the ON TRACK Program, how 
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1 would you go about r e c o n c i l i n g t h a t s i t u a t i o n when there 

2 i s n ' t any f a c t o r t h a t can be remedied t h a t would somehow 

3 boost t h a t household's income? 

4 A. We would put them on the CARES Program f o r 

5 almost a semi-permanent basis. We do have some customers 

6 r i g h t now t h a t have been long-term CARES because they have a 

7 s i t u a t i o n , f o r example, a low income senior c i t i z e n w i t h 

8 extremely low income, as you pointed out, who l i v e s i n a 

9 large home, doesn't want t o move out of t h a t home, can't 

10 r e a l l y a f f o r d t o l i v e there, so what are we t o do? We're 

11 going t o shut o f f her service or boot her out i n the st r e e t ? 

12 I don't t h i n k so. That i s not the way we do business at 

13 PP&L. We're going t o put t h a t customer on the CARES 

14 Program, and then see i f anything can be done over time. 

15 Some customers' circumstances, as you know, change and 

16 t h i n g s improve, but there are some very d i f f i c u l t 

17 s i t u a t i o n s , p a r t i c u l a r l y w i t h seniors, where things may not 

18 improve and they're by themselves, and so we t h i n k the CARES 

19 Program, not the p e r f e c t s o l u t i o n , i s a good s o l u t i o n t o 

20 address t h a t customer's need and provide p r o t e c t i o n f o r t h a t 

21 customer. 

22 We also have, through the Operation Help Program, 

23 each of the customer program d i r e c t o r s has a budget where 

24 i f , f o r example, the customer has reached the bottom of the 

25 rope and there i s no other a l t e r n a t i v e , they don't q u a l i f y 
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f o r an assistance program of any type, maybe PP&L can't do 

much t o help them, we have some funds a v a i l a b l e t h a t we w i l l 

go out and w e ' l l pay t h e i r e l e c t r i c b i l l . 

Q. I t h i n k you r e f e r r e d t o the CARES Program i n a 

s p e c i f i c instance as semi-permanent f o r a customer who 

wouldn't q u a l i f y f o r ON TRACK? 

A. We have some of those customers who have been on 

the CARES Program f o r several years. We're i n the p o s i t i o n , 

there i s no -- we don't know what the a l t e r n a t i v e course i s . 

There's no r e g u l a t o r y s o l u t i o n f o r t h a t customer, there's no 

s o c i a l s o l u t i o n . What can we do f o r t h a t customer? We f e e l 

t h a t CARES i s a good a l t e r n a t i v e f o r r i g h t now. 

Q. For the customers who have been serviced by the 

CARES Program on t h a t semi-permanent basis, i s t h a t an 

u n o f f i c i a l permanent service f o r those p a r t i c u l a r customers, 

even though you may not s p e c i f i c a l l y c l a s s i f y i t as such? 

A. The customer program d i r e c t o r s review 

p e r i o d i c a l l y a l l t h e i r CARES cases t o see how are they 

doing. Sometimes they set up payment plans, you know, f l a t 

payment plans f o r these people. Are the payment plans being 

met? Are they going t o apply f o r assistance programs as has 

been suggested? So a l l the accounts are reviewed t o see how 

the s i t u a t i o n i s : have th i n g s changed? Have things gotten 

b e t t e r ? Has tha t customer had other kinds of circumstances? 

So we do continuously look at the s i t u a t i o n of each of the 
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1 c l i e n t s t o see: have things changed? What else could be 

2 done ? 

3 MR. MULLINS: Thank you f o r your testimony. 

4 We don't have anything f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

5 JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

6 Mr. Dahl, I have a couple questions. 

7 THE WITNESS: Sure. 

8 JUDGE KASHI: As usual, they're probably o f f the 

9 w a l l . 

10 I n your estimation from having d e a l t w i t h the various 

11 programs t h a t the company u t i l i z e s t o help low income, 

12 payment t r o u b l e d type of persons, has there ever been any 

13 co n s i d e r a t i o n on behalf of the company t o go to the 

14 l e g i s l a t u r e and attempt t o have an en t i t l e m e n t program 

15 s t a r t e d i n the nature of the Food Stamp Program, such as 

16 energy stamps? 

17 THE WITNESS: We haven't s p e c i f i c a l l y , t h a t I'm aware 

18 of, looked at an energy stamps ki n d of t h i n g . There was a 

19 p i l o t program done years ago i n the Lehigh V a l l e y Community 

20 A c t i o n Committee t h a t tested t h i s energy stamp process. I 

21 received a copy of t h a t study years ago when I s t a r t e d w i t h 

22 PP&L. The issue they found i n the ev a l u a t i o n of t h a t i s 

23 t h a t energy usage seemed t o increase f o r those people who 

24 got the stamps, and t h a t was one of t h e i r concerns. 

•?K With our ON TRACK Program, we haven't seen increases 
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i n energy usage. Our evaluators found t h a t b a s i c a l l y energy 

usage has stayed f l a t , which has been an important p o i n t of 

the program. 

We have lobbied the l e g i s l a t u r e and f e d e r a l 

government t o have adequate funding f o r the Low Income Home 

Energy Assistance Program. I n f a c t , l a s t Friday I was here 

doing t h a t on behalf of PP&L i n f r o n t of DPW f o r the s t a t e 

plan. 

JUDGE KASHI: That's the LIHEAP Program. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, s i r . 

JUDGE KASHI: And those programs, i n your experience, 

have been cut, v i r t u a l l y , every year; i s t h a t c o r r e c t , s i r ? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. Pennsylvania's a l l o c a t i o n has 

f a l l e n from, f i s c a l year 185-*86, from $141 m i l l i o n t o , t h i s 

f i s c a l year, I t h i n k around $79 m i l l i o n , so Pennsylvania has 

experienced about a 50 percent cut i n LIHEAP funding, and 

PP&L and other u t i l i t i e s , other energy vendors, have seen a 

corresponding drop i n numbers of customers a s s i s t e d and 

funds a v a i l a b l e f o r t h a t . 

JUDGE KASHI: The drop i n Pennsylvania i n the funds 

a v a i l a b l e , i s t h a t s i m i l a r t o drops i n the r e s t of the 

st a t e s , several s t a t e s , or --

THE WITNESS: You have t o understand, w i t h LIHEAP, 

which i s a na t i o n a l l y - f u n d e d program, roughly $1 b i l l i o n , 

New York State i s the l a r g e s t r e c i p i e n t of LIHEAP funds, 
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Pennsylvania i s the second l a r g e s t r e c i p i e n t of LIHEAP funds 

n a t i o n a l l y , so when there's a b i g drop f o r us, 

p r o p o r t i o n a t e l y , i t , I t h i n k , r e a l l y impacts us more than 

other s t a t e s . 

JUDGE KASHI: I n your estimation and exp e r t i s e , w i t h 

a l l of the various programs t h a t are administered by PP&L, 

by the Commission, would i t be a f a i r statement t o make th a t 

payment t r o u b l e d people may or may not get i n t o the system, 

depending a great deal as t o t h e i r awareness of the 

a v a i l a b l e programs? 

THE WITNESS: I t h i n k awareness i s an issue, and we 

b a t t l e c o n s t a n t l y w i t h the Department of Public Welfare and 

others t o make known l i k e the a v a i l a b i l i t y of LIHEAP. PP&L, 

as other u t i l i t i e s , we do a very extensive communications 

program t o inform our customers about various services: 

LIHEAP, the earned income tax c r e d i t , the a v a i l a b i l i t y of 

our Wrap Program. The a v a i l a b i l i t y of programs i s an 

important issue. 

JUDGE KASHI: From what I see, t h i s somewhat "catch 

as catch can," as f a r as people g e t t i n g i n t o the programs, 

i n your est i m a t i o n , does t h a t not produce a d i s c r i m i n a t o r y 

e f f e c t as to those people who i n f a c t are low income, 

payment t r o u b l e d , unaware of programs, paying t h e i r b i l l s , 

w h ile the awareness f a c t o r t o the other people i s being i n 

f a c t subsidized by other low income payments? 
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1 THE WITNESS: I t h i n k t h a t i s an impact, t h a t people 

2 are not aware of programs and, t h e r e f o r e , cannot take 

3 p a r t i c i p a t i o n i n those. 

4 JUDGE KASHI: But are they not also being subsidized 

5 by the people who are i n the same p o s i t i o n t r y i n g t o pay 

6 t h e i r b i l l s ? 

7 THE WITNESS: I guess, maybe. Perhaps. I'm not 

8 r e a l l y sure t h a t I could answer t h a t . 

9 JUDGE KASHI: Again, i n your esti m a t i o n , s i r , would 

10 the l e v e l of competition, the a b i l i t y t o compete, t h a t we 

n are s t r i v i n g f o r under generation choice, be enhanced i f , i n 

12 f a c t , the low income, problem payment people throughout the 

13 Commonwealth were, i n f a c t , p a r t of an en t i t l e m e n t program 

14 so t h a t we d i d n ' t have t o worry about these programs from 

15 company t o company? 

16 THE WITNESS: I t h i n k t h a t would be of b e n e f i t t o 

17 PP&L and others. We have argued t h a t s t a t e government 

18 should play a greater r o l e . I n f a c t , i n Pennsylvania they 

19 provide no assistance f o r energy funding of any type, and we 

20 are a lar g e , cold weather s t a t e . 

21 JUDGE KASHI: Would you agree w i t h my estimation t h a t 

22 there would be no way, i n t h i s c o l d weather s t a t e , t o ever 

23 convince our l e g i s l a t u r e of another e n t i t l e m e n t program or 

24 the necessity of an ent i t l e m e n t program? 

25 THE WITNESS: I would bow t o Your Honor's wisdom on 
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t h a t . 

(Laughter.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Ms. Helpert, r e d i r e c t ? 

MS. HELPERT: May we have a moment, Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Surely. 

(Pause.) 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, we have no r e d i r e c t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

You're excused, s i r . 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been p r e v i o u s l y marked 

and i d e n t i f i e d as PP&L Statement 16 and 16-R are received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record, without obj ection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

{Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PP&L Statements Nos. 16 and 16-R 

were received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Do you wish t o c a l l your next witness? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, Pennsylvania Power and 

Li g h t Company c a l l s Dawn G. Lennon. 

JUDGE KASHI: Would you r a i s e your r i g h t hand and be 

sworn, please? 
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Whereupon, 

DAWN G. LENNON 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE KASHI: Please be seated. 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, under our agreed-upon 

procedures, I would l i k e t o i d e n t i f y Ms. Lennon's testimony 

and e x h i b i t s as f o l l o w s : PP&L Statement No. 17 i s the 

d i r e c t testimony of Dawn G. Lennon,- PP&L Statement No. 17-R 

i s the r e b u t t a l testimony of Dawn G. Lennon, and 

accompanying t h a t r e b u t t a l are E x h i b i t s DGL-1 through DGL-3. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUSSELL: 

Q. Ms. Lennon, do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o your 

testimony or e x h i b i t s ? 

A. No, I do not. 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, w i t h the foundation l a i d by 

agreement, PP&L moves i n t o the record Statement No. 17, 

Statement No. 17-R and E x h i b i t s DGL-1 through DGL-3. 

JUDGE KASHI: They w i l l be so marked f o r purpose of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n , and pending any t i m e l y motions and/or 

ob j e c t i o n s made on cross-examination, they w i l l be received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record. 
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1 (Whereupon, the documents were marked 

2 as PP&L Statements Nos. 17 and 17-R 

3 and PP&L Exhibits Nos. DGL-1 through 

4 DGL-3 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

5 MR. RUSSELL: Thank you. Ms. Lennon i s a v a i l a b l e f o r 

6 cross. Your Honor. 

7 JUDGE KASHI: Thank you, s i r . 

8 Mr. Caplan, l e t ' s s t a r t w i t h you today. 

9 MR. CAPLAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

10 JUDGE KASHI: Consistency i s the sign of a small 

H mind. 

12 (Laughter.) 

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

14 BY MR. CAPLAN: 

15 Q. Good morning, Ms. Lennon. My name i s Richard 

16 Caplan and I represent some independent power producers who 

17 have intervened i n t h i s proceeding. 

18 I want t o ask you some p o l i c y questions f i r s t . You 

19 have emphasized i n your testimony t h a t the goal of consumer 

20 education e f f o r t s i s t o provide a c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l 

21 i n d i c a t i o n of what the o p p o r t u n i t y t o shop f o r generation 

9 9 providers represents. I s t h a t a f a i r statement? 

23 A. That i s c o r r e c t ; yes. 

24 Q. Would you admit t h a t i t ' s conceivable f o r the 

25 p r o v i d e r of t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t o e i t h e r consciously or 
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i n a d v e r t e n t l y advance t h a t provider's i n t e r e s t s i n the 

competitive marketplace without expressly marketing goods or 

3 services? 

4 A. No, I would not, not on the basis of the 

approach t h a t we've taken t o our consumer education program. 

Q. I n other words, you don't concede t h a t perhaps 

an inauspicious choice of words i n a brochure or an 

inauspicious choice of words i n a speech given to a 

9 community group by an educator could, i n f a c t , advance the 

10 i n t e r e s t s of PP&L as a competitive marketer? 

11 A. No, I guess I don't, because I t h i n k i f you look 

12 at my testimony, on a number of instances I r e f e r t o the 

13 Customer Choice Advisory Council as r e a l l y the body of 

14 i n d i v i d u a l s who are n e u t r a l , they're independent, they 

15 represent people from the communities who have a v a r i e t y of 

16 i n t e r e s t s i n competition and i n serving t h e i r own 

17 c o n s t i t u e n t s . These are going t o be the people who are 

18 i n v o l v e d i n the development, the overseeing, i n many 

L9 instances even the implementation of these m a t e r i a l s . These 

20 t h i n g s t h a t go out under the banner of education w i l l have 

21 j u s t i n c r e d i b l e amounts of s c r u t i n y , and I guess f o r me to 

22 presume t h a t as a r e s u l t of a l l t h a t , there would s t i l l be 

23 leaks, i f you w i l l , of p o i n t s of view t h a t are s p e c i f i c t o 

24 PP&L's i n t e r e s t s i s r e a l l y beyond my a b i l i t y t o conceive. 

25 Q. Let me ask you something t h a t goes even more t o 
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the r o o t of the concerns t h a t the independent producer or 

marketer might have. Would i t be f a i r t o say t h a t , 

f o r g e t t i n g about corporate c u l t u r e and e t h i c s and a l l those 

other issues which might be o v e r r i d i n g , t h a t the s e l f -

i n t e r e s t of a monopoly provider of services t h a t v i r t u a l l y 

has 100 percent of the market i s f o r no corporate customer 

education at a l l ; i n other words, would t h a t not i n f a c t be 

the best of a l l possible worlds f o r PP&L, no education at 

a l l ? 

A. No, I don't b e l i e v e t h a t at a l l . 

Q. Would i t not i n f a c t , without education, leave 

the customers more i n c l i n e d t o stay where they are than t o 

venture f o r t h without guidance i n t o the u n c e r t a i n t i e s and 

unknowns of a competitive world? 

A. I t h i n k I said several times i n my testimony 

t h a t PP&L holds our customers' needs very h i g h l y , and I 

t h i n k Mr. Dahl has made several statements i n h i s testimony 

about our commitments t o the customers. I n t h i s instance we 

be l i e v e t h a t our commitment t o t h e i r fundamental knowledge 

and understanding of competition i s e s s e n t i a l . We need t o 

be able t o be i n a p o s i t i o n t o provide t h a t t o them through 

the c o l l a b o r a t i v e e f f o r t s of outside organizations, 

i n c l u d i n g the PUC. 

Q. Does PP&L believe t h a t competition w i l l o f f e r 

lower p r i c e s t o the customer f o r energy? 
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A. I believe PP&L believes t h a t there i s the 

op p o r t u n i t y f o r t h a t ; yes. 

Q. That's not the answer t o my question. I didn't 

ask you about o p p o r t u n i t y . I asked you f o r r e a l i t y . Does 

PP&L be l i e v e t h a t the advent of competition f o r generation 

services w i l l lower customer energy costs? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, I ob j e c t . I t h i n k t h i s i s 

beyond Ms. Lennon's testimony. 

JUDGE KASHI: I t ' s not. That's overruled. 

MR. CAPLAN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

THE WITNESS: Do we believe t h a t the customer i s 

going t o save money? 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Yes. 

A. Yes. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . I f you believe t h a t customers are 

going t o save money, i s n ' t i t incumbent upon you, i n 

furtherance of the philosophy t h a t you espoused i n answer t o 

my l a s t question, t o t r y t o educate a l l of the customers as 

aggressively as possible i n your service t e r r i t o r y of the 

op p o r t u n i t y t o save money? 

A. Yes. I t ' s i n everybody's best i n t e r e s t t h a t 

customers are educated. 

Q. Would t h a t not i n f a c t be accomplished most 

e x p e d i t i o u s l y and most dynamically, and w i t h the greatest 
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1 amount of coverage, by the use of the mass media to 

2 accomplish that? 

3 A. No, I don't believe so. May I discuss a l i t t l e 

4 b i t about my views on the mass media? I am an educator by 

5 t r a i n i n g . I spent ten years teaching p u b l i c school. 

6 Th i r t e e n of my 18 years at PP&L I've been involved i n e i t h e r 

7 consumer ed or management development and t r a i n i n g . Use of 

8 the media i s not the way t o educate people, use of the media 

9 i s a way t o get a t t e n t i o n t o issues, t o a t o p i c . I n order 

10 t o get people educated, you must provide them w i t h f a c t u a l 

11 i n f o r m a t i o n , knowledge, concepts, through reinforcement, 

12 through a v a r i e t y of t o o l s , and not t o simply t r i v i a l i z e 

13 complex issues by g i v i n g them 30-second spots here and 

14 there. Education i s work, and you need a network of people 

15 who are committed t o p r o v i d i n g balanced and unbiased 

16 i n f o r m a t i o n t o get t h a t done. 

17 Q. Let's look together c r i t i c a l l y at what you're 

18 proposing w i t h regard t o t h i s education program. You are 

19 proposing a program i n which the emphasis w i l l be on 

20 education t o be provided by c e r t a i n community groups or 

21 community leaders; i s t h a t true? 

22 A. Through those i n d i v i d u a l s ; yes. 

23 Q. And you have no way of assuring t h a t the 

24 coverage of t h a t e f f o r t w i l l reach 95 t o 100 percent of your 

25 c u r r e n t ratepayers, do you? 
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A. I have greater assurance t h a t through t h a t 

v e h i c l e people are going t o get the reinforcement, the t o o l s 

and the knowledge t h a t they need r a t h e r than 3 0-second 

spots. 

Q. Have you done a study t o determine the l i k e l y 

coverage of t h a t type of community-based education e f f o r t 

and the time t h a t i t would take t o achieve t h a t coverage? 

A. Not i n the s p e c i f i c terms t h a t you j ust defined, 

however, I t h i n k you know from my testimony t h a t i n a d d i t i o n 

t o focus groups, we've also done a telephone survey of our 

customers t o f i n d out e x a c t l y the degree of awareness, what 

they know, and the vehicles t h a t they f i n d the most 

e f f e c t i v e , and the sources of those v e h i c l e s . 

Q. And t h a t study a c t u a l l y looked as w e l l at 

market-oriented s t r a t e g i e s f o r PP&L, d i d i t not? 

A. I don't understand your question. You mean the 

focus group information? 

Q. They d i d n ' t j u s t ask c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l --

excuse me; l e t me rephrase the question. 

I s n ' t i t c o r r e c t , ma'am, t h a t they d i d not merely 

s o l i c i t , d u r i n g those focus groups, i n f o r m a t i o n w i t h regard 

t o c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l matters, but, i n f a c t , s o l i c i t e d 

i n f o r m a t i o n suggesting the al l e g i a n c e of customers t o PP&L? 

A. There were questions i n the focus group t h a t 

asked about t h e i r s a t i s f a c t i o n w i t h PP&L and t h e i r desire t o 
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switch, p r i m a r i l y t o e s t a b l i s h whether or not there were 

areas of questioning t h a t we had t o address when we went out 

t o a s t a t i s t i c a l l y v a l i d sample of people systern-wide; t h a t 

i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And you don't consider questions about your 

prop e n s i t y t o switch as a PP&L customer r e l a t i n g t o the 

competitive i n t e r e s t s of PP&L as opposed t o i t s market 

education function? 

A. I t h i n k i t t o l d us, from the basis of t h a t 

p o p u l a t i o n i n the focus groups, t h a t we had people t h a t were 

more pro-PP&L than perhaps the customers at large are. 

Q. I s n ' t i t c o r r e c t t h a t i f the goal of PP&L i s to 

t e l l the p u b l i c w i t h i n i t s service t e r r i t o r y t h a t they w i l l 

save money i f they shop f o r energy pro v i d e r s , i s n ' t i t 

a n t i t h e t i c t o th a t goal t o not d i s t r i b u t e the customer 

choice handbook t o a l l of PP&L's ratepayers r a t h e r than, as 

you propose, t o r e q u i r e them t o request access t o t h i s 

material? 

A. The customer choice handbook t h a t you have i n my 

testimony was designed f o r the p i l o t . That causes some 

problems, I t h i n k , when i n d i v i d u a l s look at education as an 

issue, because the p i l o t requires educational i n f o r m a t i o n t o 

be s p e c i f i c t o the p i l o t . I f t h a t d i d not e x i s t , i f t h a t 

s t r a t e g y d i d not e x i s t i n the t o t a l plan, the handbook would 

be t o t a l l y generic, i t would deal w i t h issues of 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1973 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

competition, i t wouldn't matter whether a PP&L customer read 

i t or anybody else, i f you understand what I'm saying. 

Q. Yes, I do. But everyone i n PP&L's service 

t e r r i t o r y t h a t p r e s e n t l y takes service i s e l i g i b l e t o apply 

f o r p a r t i c i p a t i o n i n the p i l o t ; i s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t ; yes. 

Q. And, t h e r e f o r e , everyone should be advised 

e q u a l l y of t h a t o p p o r t u n i t y and of the conditions and 

o b l i g a t i o n s imposed w i t h i n t h a t process i n order t o make an 

informed judgment as t o whether they want t o seek to 

p a r t i c i p a t e ; i s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. Recognizing t h a t the p i l o t i s the l e a r n i n g 

v e h i c l e f o r a l l of us on education, what i s e f f e c t i v e w i t h 

educational m a t e r i a l s , we have chosen t o provide those 

m a t e r i a l s t o i n d i v i d u a l s w i t h an i n t e r e s t i n shopping 

i n i t i a l l y so t h a t we can determine, by going back t o those 

people, t o f i n d out was the handbook u s e f u l and e f f e c t i v e , 

what are the areas t h a t could be improved i n t h a t handbook, 

r a t h e r than p u t t i n g i t i n the hands of a l l kinds of people, 

and, i n a d d i t i o n , r a i s i n g expectations about p a r t i c i p a t i o n 

when perhaps they can't. 

Q. Let's leave the p i l o t and l e t ' s move t o the 

beginning of broad-based competition i n 1999. I s i t PP&L's 

expectation and plan t o i n f a c t d i s t r i b u t e something 

equivalent t o the customer choice handbook t o a l l ratepayers 
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at t h a t time? 

A. At t h a t time, when we s t a r t moving forward --

a c t u a l l y , i t w i l l be as e a r l y as October of t h i s year -- we 

w i l l have i n place the Customer Choice Education Advisory 

Council. We w i l l present t o them a l l the research f i n d i n g s 

t h a t PP&L has had, as I've described i n my testimony, i n 

a d d i t i o n t o other research done by other s t a t e s . They w i l l 

be o r i e n t e d t o a l l of the issues and t o p i c s r e l a t e d t o 

competition, any other i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t they need, and they 

w i l l r e v i s i t the content, the design, and the d e l i v e r y 

approach of the handbook, and they w i l l advise us of the 

most e f f e c t i v e way t o go about using t h a t t o o l . 

Q. I n other words, the answer i s you don't know 

because you're w a i t i n g f o r some group t h a t has not been 

assembled t o give you advice t h a t has not yet been received; 

i s t h a t a f a i r statement? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t ; yes. 

Q. Now, i s t h a t group t h a t ' s going t o advise you 

going t o include any competitive s u p p l i e r s , i n other words, 

representatives from the competitive marketplace? 

A. At t h i s p o i n t there are no plans f o r t h a t 

r e p r e s e n t a t i o n . 

Q. I s t h a t i n f a c t not a defect i n t h a t the 

i n t e r e s t s of the competitive marketplace are paramount i n 

determining the n e u t r a l i t y of the educational materials? 
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A. I f t h a t ' s perceived t o be a problem f o r the 

Advisory Council i t s e l f , we w i l l ask them whether or not 

they b e l i e v e t h a t a d d i t i o n a l membership i s needed i n th a t 

area or any other area, and we w i l l resolve t h a t at th a t 

time. 

Q. Well, why has PP&L -- ex p l a i n t o me, why has 

PP&L, at the outset, not recognized t h a t p a r t i c i p a t i o n by 

the marketer, the competitive marketplace, i s e s s e n t i a l t o 

ensuring the n e u t r a l i t y of educational m a t e r i a l s and 

st r a t e g i e s ? 

A. Part of PP&L's e n t i r e education program i s 

l i n k e d t o the i n i t i a t i v e s by the PUC as w e l l . The Consumer 

Education Working Group, as you know, i s sponsored by the 

PUC. I believe t h a t the competitive s u p p l i e r s are also 

represented there. There i s a sub-team of t h a t group as 

w e l l where the competitive s u p p l i e r s are represented, and 

I'm on t h a t group. We believe t h a t those p o i n t s of view 

w i l l be r e f l e c t e d i n the Commission's work, and we have 

already committed t o work cooperatively w i t h the Commission 

i n our i n i t i a t i v e s as w e l l . 

Q. That r e a l l y doesn't answer my question, does i t ? 

A. I'm sorry; would you rephrase the question? I'm 

not t r y i n g t o avoid your question, honestly. 

Q. I understand. 

A. I'm t r y i n g t o give you the best i n f o r m a t i o n I 
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Q. My question i s : when you propose t o assemble a 

group t h a t w i l l advise PP&L as t o the content and strategy 

of m a t e r i a l s and methods f o r educating the p u b l i c w i t h 

regard t o competition i n a c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l fashion, 

why have you c a t e g o r i c a l l y , going i n t o the process, excluded 

rep r e s e n t a t i v e s from the competitive suppliers? 

A. The issue never came up. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Caplan, could you do a favor f o r 

me, f o r the record? 

MR. CAPLAN: Sure. 

JUDGE KASHI: Define " c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l . " I s n ' t 

t h a t an oxymoron, s i r ? 

MR. CAPLAN: I don't t h i n k so. What I mean by th a t 

i s i t i s i n f o r m a t i o n which as w e l l as humanly possible i s 

s a n i t i z e d such t h a t i t provides the p u b l i c w i t h the 

s t r u c t u r e , the o p p o r t u n i t i e s , the i m p l i c a t i o n s of a 

competitive marketplace without emphasizing e i t h e r the 

go o d w i l l , the r e p u t a t i o n f o r t r u t h and v e r a c i t y , the product 

r e l i a b i l i t y , the economic st r e n g t h or any of the other 

c h a r a c t e r i s t i c s of any p a r t i c u l a r marketeer. I n other 

words, t h a t ' s what I believe i s c o m p e t i t i v e l y n e u t r a l . I t 

i s i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t i s so s a n i t i z e d and accurate and without 

a t t r i b u t i o n t o any p a r t i c u l a r vendor of services or goods 

t h a t there can be no argument t h a t i t , i n f a c t , r e i n f o r c e s 
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or b o l s t e r s a competitive p o s i t i o n of any player i n the 

market. 

That's the best I can do f o r you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. I want t o look at some of the m a t e r i a l s t h a t you 

submitted, because I want t o see i f you agree t h a t c e r t a i n 

t h i n g s i n a d v e r t e n t l y depart from t h i s concept t h a t I've been 

i n t e r e s t e d i n of competitive n e u t r a l i t y . 

I n other words, you've provided i n response t o 

document requests or i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s a number of proposed or 

a c t u a l communications w i t h customers t h a t were supposed t o 

educate as opposed t o motivate t o purchase. Would you agree 

w i t h that? 

A. I submitted an e a r l y d r a f t o f the PP&L p i l o t 

customer choice handbook, yes, s i r . 

Q. That was the customer choice handbook d r a f t e d 

A p r i l 10, i s t h a t c o r r e c t , i n response t o i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s of 

the O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate Set VI dated Thursday, May 

15, 1997? I s t h a t correct? I t was Question 2, and you 

provided an answer, and you have Attachment 1 t o Question 2, 

which appears t o be a photographic copy of t h a t . 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. I j u s t wanted you to look at page 2 of t h a t 

attachment, and I want t o ask you some questions. Do you 
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see t h e dark box w i t h b u l l e t e d i t e m s i n w h i t e ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. And do you see t h e t h i r d o f t h o s e b u l l e t e d 

i t e m s , i t says, "How t o v o l u n t e e r f o r t h e p i l o t " ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, would you admit, ma'am, t h a t t h e term 

" v o l u n t e e r " i s r e a l l y n o t a p t i n d e s c r i b i n g what i s 

i n v o l v e d , t h a t one would a p p l y f o r p a r t i c i p a t i o n , and t h a t 

t h e word " v o l u n t e e r " somehow has t o a s u b s t a n t i a l number o f 

t h e p u b l i c a n e g a t i v e c o n n o t a t i o n ? 

A. No, I would n o t . 

Q. You wouldn't? 

A. No. 

Q. What i s i t about b e i n g i n t h e p i l o t t h a t i s 

v o l u n t e e r i n g as f a r as you are concerned? 

A. Customers are s t e p p i n g f o r w a r d , c o n t a c t i n g t h e 

company, and s a y i n g , " I would l i k e t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h e 

p i l o t . " 

Q. W e l l , doesn't t h a t suggest t o you t h a t t h e y are 

l i k e v o l u n t e e r i n g f o r some k i n d o f exp e r i m e n t t h a t m ight 

have s u b s t a n t i a l downside r i s k f o r them? 

A. No, s i r . 

Q. You rea d t h e word " v o l u n t e e r " t o n o t have any 

n e g a t i v e c o n n o t a t i o n s a t a l l ? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . I view i t as a p o s i t i v e term 
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and also a p l a i n language term, by the way. 

Q. ' Let's go t o the next page, page 3. I want you 

t o take a look at the drawings here t h a t were used. You 

n o t i c e the drawings, t h a t you are t r y i n g t o make schematics 

t o show how the system w i l l change; i n other words, the 

concept of a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s . I want you t o look at the 

drawing t o the r i g h t . There are two drawings, one t h a t 

shows the c u r r e n t modality of supply w i t h PP&L as the only 

vendor of energy showing d i s t r i b u t i o n through PP&L's high 

te n s i o n l i n e s , and then the customer, a l i t t l e house o f f on 

the r i g h t side; and then you go t o the new s t r u c t u r e and i t 

shows a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s . 

You w i l l admit, w i l l you not, t h a t the p i c t u r e t h a t 

d e p i c t s PP&L as a vendor appears t o have more power pla n t s 

than the other s u p p l i e r s . I s t h a t true? 

(No response.) 

Q. Look at the p i c t u r e . Do you n o t i c e t h a t there 

are more apparent power p l a n t s d e p i c t i n g PP&L than the other 

s u p p l i e r s as shown on t h i s p a r t i c u l a r i l l u s t r a t i o n ? 

(No response.) 

Q. Yes? W i l l you admit that? 

A. I have t o admit t h a t -- I mean, i s there 

s l i g h t l y more space --

Q. Doesn't i t appear t h a t there are more resources 

w i t h i n the --

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

1980 

A. I t h i n k they are about comparable. 

Q. Oh, you do? 

A. I n my view, but I mean, t h a t ' s 

Q. A l l r i g h t . I suppose reasonable people could 

d i f f e r . 

A. I -- I'm sorry. 

Q. Now, look at page 5. I want t o d i r e c t your 

a t t e n t i o n t o the middle column, l a s t f u l l paragraph. Do you 

see what i t says? "When your s u p p l i e r ' s t o t a l charge f o r 

e l e c t r i c i t y i n a given period i s lower than PP&L's c r e d i t t o 

you, you can save money." 

Now, i s n ' t i t t r u e t h a t r e a l l y i t should say you w i l l 

save money; not can, but w i l l ? 

A. Yes. Good e d i t . I ' l l do t h a t . 

Q. Well, what I'm p o i n t i n g out, ma'am, and I assume 

t h a t you get the d r i f t of my cross-examination 

A. Yes. 

Q. t h a t one word, the word "can" instead of 

" w i l l " biases the impact of t h i s m a t e r i a l i n favor of the 

vendor, PP&L. I s n ' t t h a t true? 

A. I f I were t o look at one l i n e i n t h i s book and 

i f t h a t was the only message t h a t I was t r y i n g t o 

communicate, I would answer yes t o your question. By 

lo o k i n g at t h i s e n t i r e piece, which, by the way, has been 

reviewed by the Bureau of Public L i a i s o n i n a d d i t i o n t o 
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people from t h e o u t s i d e . T h i s was a v e r y e a r l y d r a f t . 

These t h i n g s go t h r o u g h l o t s and l o t s o f r e v i e w s and 

i t e r a t i o n s and g e t p i c k e d up. I t ' s t h e t o t a l a t t e m p t here, 

which I t h i n k o v e r a l l i s n o t i n t e n d e d t o be b i a s e d and i s 

i n t e n d e d t o be balanced. 

Q. W e l l , t h e r e i s a problem i n t h a t t h e e n t i r e 

document f a i l s t o emphasize i n e v e r y p l a c e a t which 

a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s a r e mentioned t h a t PP&L i s g o i n g -to 

compete as an a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r i n i t s own m a r k e t p l a c e . 

I s n ' t t h a t t r u e ? 

A. Could you r e p e a t t h e q u e s t i o n ? 

Q. I n o t h e r words, i s n ' t i t c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s 

document f a i l s t o i d e n t i f y e v e r y t i m e i t r e f e r e n c e s o t h e r 

e l e c t r i c i t y s u p p l i e r s t h a t PP&L i s g o i n g t o be one o f them? 

A. I t does n o t mention i t , t h a t i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And t h a t i s m i s l e a d i n g , i s i t n o t , because t h e 

comments here about o t h e r e l e c t r i c s u p p l i e r s seem t o suggest 

t h a t t h e c h o i c e i s between PP&L, t h e r e g u l a t e d u t i l i t y , and 

t h e r e s t o f us, when, i n r e a l i t y , PP&L i s g o i n g t o be p a r t 

o f t h e r e s t o f us. I s n ' t t h a t so? 

A. When t h e customer g e t s a copy o f t h i s handbook, 

t h e y g e t a l i s t o f a l l t h e s u p p l i e r s a l o n g w i t h i t . 

Q. Ma'am, i s n ' t i t i m p o r t a n t f o r t h e p u b l i c t o 

und e r s t a n d t h a t PP&L i s prepared t o compete a g a i n s t i t s e l f ? 

A. Yes. 
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Q. And i s n 1 t i t c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s d r a f t , as w e l l as 

t h e new d r a f t from May, does n o t make t h a t c r y s t a l c l e a r ? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. And don't you t h i n k t h a t i f t h e p u b l i c knew t h a t 

PP&L was g o i n g t o be a c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r , t h e y might be 

more i n c l i n e d t o shop t h a n i f t h e y d i d n ' t know t h a t PP&L was 

g o i n g t o be a c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r ? 

A. That I don't know. 

Q. D i d you do any r e s e a r c h t o f i n d out? 

A. We have done some r e s e a r c h , b u t d i d n o t ask t h a t 

s p e c i f i c q u e s t i o n i n t h a t s p e c i f i c way. 

Q. T h i s i s what I l o v e . Turn t o page 6. T h i s has 

been c o r r e c t e d , b u t I want t o p o i n t o u t how e x t r a o r d i n a r y 

t h i s i s and how t h e p r o p e n s i t y f o r t h i s k i n d o f c h o i c e o f 

words can be so c r i t i c a l . Look a t page 6. Look a t t h e l a s t 

f u l l p aragraph on t h e page. I n b o l d , i t says, "Where should 

I c a l l when my power goes o u t ? " "When," n o t " i f . " 

I n t h e new v e r s i o n , somebody s a i d , "Oh, we b e t t e r 

change t h a t t o " i f , " b u t t h a t wasn't a c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r 

s a y i n g , "Doesn't t h a t suggest t h a t i f you p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h e 

p i l o t , t h e l i k e l i h o o d t h a t y ou're g o i n g t o have a power 

f a i l u r e i n c r e a s e s because i t doesn't say ' i f ; ' i t says 

when.'" 

Does t h a t n o t t r o u b l e you? 

A. No, because i n i t i a l l y when we used "when," we 
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f e l t t h a t perhaps i t suggested t h a t i f you're a PP&L 

customer, your power doesn't go o u t , and t h i s i s a PP&L 

p i l o t program. 

Q. E x a c t l y . I n o t h e r words, what i t suggests i s 

t h a t i f you s t a y w i t h PP&L, your power i s s a c r o s a n c t , b u t i f 

you s w i t c h and shop f o r power, i t ' s n o t a q u e s t i o n o f 

whether i t w i l l happen; i t ' s a q u e s t i o n o f when you w i l l 

l o s e s e r v i c e . I s n ' t t h a t what t h i s language suggests? 

A. W e l l , you're o n l y shopping f o r g e n e r a t i o n . The 

s e r v i c e , t h e T&D s t a y s w i t h t h e company. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Caplan, j u s t a p o i n t o f p e r s o n a l 

c u r i o s i t y . Has t h e r e ever been a t i m e i n your l i f e when i t 

h a s n ' t ever gone out? 

MR. CAPLAN: I n a l l p r o b a b i l i t y , no. 

JUDGE KASHI: I don't understand why " i f " would ever 

be a q u e s t i o n . I t o n l y i s when i t goes o u t . 

MR. CAPLAN: I understand. Your Honor, but t h e 

problem i s t h e c o n t e x t o f t h i s document. 

JUDGE KASHI: I understand what you're t r y i n g t o do, 

bu t --

MR. CAPLAN: I n t h e a b s t r a c t sense, t h a t i s 

a b s o l u t e l y t r u e ; and as a m a t t e r o f p r o b a b i l i t y , I don't 

t h i n k anyone i n t h i s room would argue w i t h t h a t . The 

problem i s i n t h e c o n t e x t o f these p o i n t s -- i n o t h e r words, 

t h i s was one o f a s e r i e s o f p o i n t s i n q u e s t i o n s and answers 
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JUDGE KASHI: Some o f your o t h e r p o i n t s were b e t t e r 

t a k e n , s i r . 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. L e t me s w i t c h gears here. I want t o d i r e c t your 

a t t e n t i o n now t o a more r e c e n t v e r s i o n o f t h i s same document 

and ask you a few q u e s t i o n s about t h a t , i f I may. That i s 

a t t a c h e d t o your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . Statement 17-R, as 

E x h i b i t EGL-3. I u n d e r s t a n d t h a t t h i s document w i l l be 

a f f e c t e d by t h e o r d e r t h a t i s t o be r e l e a s e d from t h e 

Commission today. 

Let me ask you how t h i s r e v i s i o n came t o be. Was 

t h i s done w i t h some k i n d o f focus group i n p u t ? Was t h i s 

s u b m i t t e d t o community groups? How d i d you go from t h e 

A p r i l v e r s i o n t o t h e May v e r s i o n ? 

A. We m a i l e d t h e A p r i l v e r s i o n t o about 30 

i n d i v i d u a l s o u t s i d e o f t h e company, e v e r y t h i n g from people 

i n m u n i c i p a l i t i e s t o chambers, low-income groups, and t h e y 

had a form, l i k e a l i t t l e e v a l u a t i o n form. They c o u l d w r i t e 

a l l k i n d s o f notes and comments and e d i t r i g h t on t h e d r a f t 

m a t e r i a l . Then we t o o k a l l t h a t under advisement as w e l l as 

t h e feedback t h a t we g o t from t h e Bureau o f P u b l i c L i a i s o n 

and made th e s e changes. 

Q. And would i t be f a i r t o say t h a t you d i d n o t 

submit t h e A p r i l document t o comment by any o f t h e 
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in t e r v e n o r s i n t h i s proceeding who would be competitive 

marketers of power? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, I want t o j u s t look at the v e r a c i t y of some 

Of these statements t h a t are contained here. Would you t u r n 

t o page 6, please? These are questions and answers about 

PP&L's p i l o t program. Do you see the f i r s t question, which 

i s , "Why would I want t o p a r t i c i p a t e " ? And do you see the 

l a s t sentence, " I f you p a r t i c i p a t e , we w i l l o f f e r you f i r s t 

choice when f u l l - s c a l e customer choice begins, as e a r l y as 

1999"? 

F i r s t of a l l , can you t e l l me whether anybody would 

understand what t h a t means? F i r s t of choice of what? 

A. I s t h a t r h e t o r i c a l or are you asking me? 

Q. I'm asking you. 

A. F i r s t choice i n the phase-in s t a r t i n g w i t h the 

f i r s t t r a n s i t i o n year. 

Q. Well, do you t h i n k anyone reading t h i s who 

doesn't know about the phase-in concept w i l l understand what 

f i r s t choice means? 

A. Well, we would have t o f i n d t h a t out w i t h the 

next l e v e l of s c r u t i n y . 

Q. I t ' s not you t h a t would be o f f e r i n g t h a t . I t i s 

the law i t s e l f , the PUC; i s n ' t t h a t c orrect? 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 
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Q. You are not o f f e r i n g them anything. 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. PP&L i s not making t h i s d e c i s i o n a t a l l . 

A. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q. And t h a t ' s misleading, i s n ' t i t , because i t 

suggests t h a t PP&L i s doing the customer a favor when i n 

f a c t i t i s the law t h a t requires t h a t t o occur? 

A. I t i s more accurate t o s t a t e i t as the law, 

t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

Q. So there i s an inaccuracy. Let's t u r n t o the 

next page. Now, do you see the question on the l e f t - h a n d 

side o f the page, "How w i l l e l e c t r i c i t y s u p p l i e r s be 

licensed t o operate i n Pennsylvania;" and then i t says, "The 

Public U t i l i t y Commission has established l i c e n s i n g 

requirements f o r e l e c t r i c i t y suppliers"? 

A. I'm sorry, s i r . What page are you on? 

Q. I'm on the next page, I guess, of the e x h i b i t , 

which i s page 7, I hope. I t ' s hard t o see. 

A, And where are you reading; what column? 

Q. Right i n the f i r s t column, the middle question. 

A. Oh, I'm sor r y . Yes, I've got i t . 

Q. "How w i l l e l e c t r i c i t y s u p p l i e r s be licensed t o 

operate i n Pennsylvania?" And i t says, "The Public U t i l i t y 

Commission has established l i c e n s i n g requirements." 

Wouldn't i t be more important t o t e l l the p u b l i c not 
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how the l i c e n s i n g procedure works, but r a t h e r t h a t the 

l i c e n s i n g insures t h a t the PUC has determined t h a t a l l 

competitive s u p p l i e r s are q u a l i f i e d t o s e l l power i n 

Pennsylvania? I s n ' t i t more important t o t e l l them what the 

l i c e n s i n g means r a t h e r than how i t i s accomplished? 

A. This i s r e a l l y designed on a r e a l consumer 

basis. I mean, I t h i n k i t i s important t h a t the consumer 

know t h a t other s u p p l i e r s are licensed, period. 

Q. Without t e l l i n g them what the s i g n i f i c a n c e of 

l i c e n s u r e means? 

A. Well, I t h i n k t h a t what we've t r i e d t o do i n 

t h i s handbook i s t o t r y t o put together something t h a t i s 

very consumer f r i e n d l y and i s very u s e f u l , and i t i s going 

t o give them the i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t they need. The other 

i n f o r m a t i o n comes out of the newspapers and other documents 

t h a t PP&L sends out. 

Q. But the most important piece of i n f o r m a t i o n on 

t h i s page, i n my judgment, would be the f a c t t h a t i f you are 

i n f a c t licensed t o provide power, someone other than PP&L 

has determined t h a t you are q u a l i f i e d t o do t h a t as a 

vendor; and i s n ' t t h a t important f o r the p u b l i c t o know? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, the question has been asked 

and answered at l e a s t twice. 

JUDGE KASHI: I agree. Mr. Caplan, I guess the p o i n t 

t h a t I miss here i s t h a t I'm t r y i n g t o f i g u r e out who would 
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t h i n k t h a t i f they got a licensed plumber or a licensed 

e l e c t r i c i a n or a licensed anybody, t h a t some r e g u l a t o r y or 

governmental body had i n f a c t put some ki n d of stamp of 

approval on them as t h a t p a r t i c u l a r f u n c t i o n a r y . 

MR. CAPLAN: Your Honor, without a focus group t o 

determine whether i n f a c t those i m p l i c a t i o n s would be shared 

by the mass of the p u b l i c , I have some question about t h a t . 

I n other words, i t seems t o me t h a t i f I am t r y i n g t o 

produce i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t w i l l educate the p u b l i c , I want the 

p u b l i c t o know t h a t the l i c e n s i n g process includes a bonding 

requirement, includes whatever. I n other words, I want the 

p u b l i c t o understand t h a t these vendors are not f l y - b y -

n i g h t s coming t o s e l l window replacement services, t h a t 

these are companies t h a t have had t o post a bond, t h a t have 

had t o go through various hoops i n order t o be approved as a 

vendor of e l e c t r i c i t y . This i s a brand new concept and i t ' s 

not the same as somebody who says he's a licensed plumber or 

a licensed e l e c t r i c i a n as f a r as the p u b l i c i s concerned, i n 

my humble opinion. 

I t h i n k t h a t the o b l i g a t i o n t o educate r e a l l y extends 

beyond saying the PUC has licensed people. I t h i n k i t i s 

very important t o e x p l a i n what the s i g n i f i c a n c e of t h a t 

l i c e n s e means, i f anything. I t may mean nothing; but i f 

t h a t ' s the case, then the p u b l i c should know t h a t , too. So 

a l l I'm suggesting and the whole tenor of t h i s cross-
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e x a m i n a t i o n i s t o expose what I b e l i e v e t o be s u b s t a n t i a l 

problems i n something as a p p a r e n t l y n e u t r a l as a b o o k l e t 

t h a t i s supposed t o t e l l t h e p u b l i c what c o m p e t i t i o n i s a l l 

about. 

JUDGE KASHI: A b o o k l e t t h a t can o n l y be rea d by t h e 

l i t e r a t e p o r t i o n o f PP&L's customers. 

MR. CAPLAN: That, t o o ; and t h a t ' s why I was 

i n t e r e s t e d i n t e l e v i s i o n and r a d i o and o t h e r media which 

don't i n v o l v e r e a d i n g . 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Look a t t h e l a s t and I'm g o i n g t o s t o p t h i s 

l i n e , because I t h i n k i t i s f a i r l y c l e a r what I'm d r i v i n g a t 

-- l o o k a t page 9 o f t h e document and t h e q u e s t i o n a t t h e 

bottom r i g h t - h a n d column: "What happens i f my e l e c t r i c i t y 

s u p p l i e r s t o p s s e r v i n g me?" Do you see t h a t q u e s t i o n ? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. And t h e n t h e r e i s an answer: "That would n o t 

a f f e c t t h e f l o w o f power t o your home o r b u s i n e s s . You w i l l 

r e t u r n t o PP&L's s e r v i c e and r a t e s u n l e s s you s e l e c t another 

e l e c t r i c i t y s u p p l i e r . " 

Now, i s n ' t t h a t m i s l e a d i n g , ma'am, because i s n ' t i t 

c o r r e c t t h a t d u r i n g t h e p i l o t , y o u're a l r e a d y r e c e i v i n g PP&L 

t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n s e r v i c e ? So you're n o t 

r e t u r n i n g t o s e r v i c e . You're r e t u r n i n g t o PP&L g e n e r a t i o n 

s u p p l y . I s n ' t t h a t t r u e ? 
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A- I guess, yes. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . And would you not conced t h a t i t i s 

more l i K e l y t h a t these s u b t l e t i e s , some of which are 

d i c t a t e d by law, some of which are d i c t a t e d by PUC p o l i c y , 

some o f which are d i c t a t e d by knowledge of the e l e c t r i c i t y 

i n d u s t r y , t h a t these s u b t l e t i e s , these s u b t l e d i f f e r e n c e s or 

inaccuracies i n the document, would be more l i k e l y t o be 

found by somebody l i k e an a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r than they 

would by members of the general p u b l i c t h a t you r e l i e d upon 

f o r e d i t o r i a l information? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, I o b j e c t . There i s no 

foundation f o r the statements t h a t were i n t h a t question. 

I t i s Mr. Caplan's opinion t h a t some of the statements are 

inaccurate. We may disagree on t h a t . There has been no 

foundation l a i d t h a t some of the statements are d r i v e n by 

law or d r i v e n by Commission p o l i c y . I n my view, what we've 

seen i s an e d i t i n g job on the customer handbook. And f o r 

those reasons, I would obj ect t o the question. 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm going t o su s t a i n i t . We know what 

the p o i n t i s , Mr. Caplan. She has already admitted t h a t i n 

f a c t there wasn't anybody from any competitor t h a t had 

anything t o do w i t h t h a t booklet. We understand your 

s a n i t i z e d v e r s i o n of n e u t r a l i z e d competition, which t o me 

s t i l l i s -- I mean, i f we're going t o compete, we're going 

t o compete, and the idea of the s a n i t i z e d / n e u t r a l i z e d i s 
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somewhat d i f f i c u l t t o approach, I t h i n k . 

MR. CAPLAN: Your Honor, w i t h a l l due r e s p e c t --

JUDGE KASHI: Put i t i n t h e b r i e f . 

MR. CAPLAN: I t ' s s a n i t i z e d and n e u t r a l i z e d i f i t 

comes from an i m p a r t i a l source l i k e t h e PUC, and i t ' s n o t 

s a n i t i z e d and n e u t r a l i z e d i f i t comes from PP&L o r i f i t 

came from Enron o r anyone e l s e . 

JUDGE KASHI: But i f PP&L p u t s i t t o g e t h e r and has i t 

stamped by t h e PUC, what d i f f e r e n c e does i t make? 

MR. CAPLAN: W e l l , t h a t ' s f i n e . I f i t i s g o i n g t o be 

stamped by t h e PUC, I have no problem w i t h i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: I n t h e same v e r s i o n . 

MR. CAPLAN: Then I have a problem. 

JUDGE KASHI: W e l l , how do you t h i n k i t happens? 

( L a u g h t e r . ) 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. Ma'am, one l a s t q u e s t i o n . Do you n o t agree t h a t 

i t i s i m p o r t a n t t h a t e d u c a t i o n a l m a t e r i a l s be c o m p a t i b l e 

a cross t h e Commonwealth; i n o t h e r words, t h a t t h e same 

b o o k l e t be g i v e n t o somebody who i s i n PECO's s e r v i c e 

t e r r i t o r y o r West Penn's s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y as g i v e n t o 

somebody i n PP&L' s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y ? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, I would j u s t l i k e t o r i s e 

t o c l a r i f y . There a r e two q u e s t i o n s t h e r e . The f i r s t p a r t 

was c o m p a t i b l e . The second p a r t was t h e same book. I worry 
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t h a t i f Ms. Lennon answers one h a l f , the record i s going t o 

look as i f she i s agreeing t o another h a l f . 

MR. CAPLAN: I ' l l c o r r e c t i t . 

BY MR. CAPLAN: 

Q. What I meant t o ask was: don't you b e l i e v e t h a t 

any handout t h a t purports t o describe the circumstances, 

b e n e f i t s , e t cetera, of r e t a i l competition f o r energy, t h a t 

t h a t handout should be the same i n a l l the se r v i c e 

t e r r i t o r i e s w i t h i n Pennsylvania? 

A. Not necessarily. 

Q. Why not? 

A. Well, I t h i n k so long as there are messages and 

terminology t h a t are used c o n s i s t e n t l y , t h a t these other 

i n i t i a t i v e s can be supportive of the work, f o r instance, 

t h a t the PUC i s going t o o f f e r f o r a statewide a p p l i c a t i o n . 

So i t j u s t adds t o the f a m i l y of educational m a t e r i a l s and 

in f o r m a t i o n t h a t i s a v a i l a b l e t o customers. 

Q. Well, why would PP&L have any problem i f i n f a c t 

one document were defined by the PUC f o r use by a l l ? 

A. Oh. PP&L has already spoken w i t h the PUC and 

has agreed t h a t i f there are documents t h a t the PUC issues, 

t h a t we would be very supportive of promoting them and 

supporting them and making them a v a i l a b l e . 

Q. I n a d d i t i o n t o the one --

A. I n a d d i t i o n , yes. 
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Q. Well, then what i s the i n c e n t i v e w i t h i n PP&L f o r 

having i t s own book, which w i l l obviously cost i t more 

money, as opposed t o having one u n i f i e d document t h a t i s 

d i s t r i b u t e d t o everyone w i t h i n the Commonwealth? 

A. Well, there are needs t h a t are d i f f e r e n t even 

among our regions. We have d i f f e r e n t regions i n our service 

area where the customer needs are d i f f e r e n t . We can do work 

t o customize i t t o the needs of those people, depending upon 

where they are and what t h e i r needs are. 

Quite f r a n k l y , good education r e a l l y comes from a l o t 

of d i f f e r e n t sources, and some t h i n g s have an appeal t o some 

i n d i v i d u a l s f o r l e a r n i n g and others don't. So i t ' s j u s t a 

matter of the more t h a t i s out there, the more we can help 

people. 

Q. So i t ' s your b e l i e f t h a t somehow there are some 

ratepayers w i t h i n PP&L t h a t d i f f e r from ratepayers i n PECO's 

serv i c e t e r r i t o r y i n some m a t e r i a l way? 

A. I can't address t h a t . I don't know. 

MR. CAPLAN: I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. We're going t o 

take our 15-minute recess a t t h i s p a r t i c u l a r p o i n t and be 

back t o f i n i s h the cross-examination of Ms. Lennon. 

(Recess.) 
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JUDGE KASHI: Going back on the record. 

Cross, Mr. Kohler. 

MR. KOHLER: One moment. Your Honor. 

(Pause.) 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Good morning. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. My name i s Alan Kohler, I represent Enron i n t h i s 

proceeding. I ' l l be b r i e f . 

I don't t h i n k I have any questions on the consumer 

handbook. 

(Laughter.) 

Q. I n your testimony you t a l k a great deal about 

PP&L's consumer education e f f o r t s now and as intended i n the 

f u t u r e . 

I n a d d i t i o n t o educational m a t e r i a l s t h a t PP&L 

intends t o prepare and disseminate on i t s own, i s i t l i k e l y 

t h a t PP&L w i l l also endorse and/or disseminate e l e c t r i c 

competition educational m a t e r i a l s through membership and 

p a r t i c i p a t i o n i n associations or c o a l i t i o n s ? 

A. At t h i s p o i n t the other a l l i a n c e , I guess you 

would say, t h a t we have f o r d i s t r i b u t i n g m a t e r i a l s i s w i t h 

the Public U t i l i t y Commission. That i s the only one at t h i s 

p o i n t . 
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Q. I s i t pos s i b l e , f o r example, t h a t you might 

disseminate m a t e r i a l s through the Pennsylvania E l e c t r i c 

Association i n the future? 

A. That we, PP&L, would do t h a t , or as a member? 

Q. As a member. 

A. As a member. That's not been discussed. I 

suppose t h a t i t could be discussed i n the f u t u r e . I'm not 

aware of anything a t t h i s p o i n t . 

Q. And PP&L i s a member of other associations and 

c o a l i t i o n s t h a t might be engaged i n such a c t i v i t i e s ; i s t h a t 

a f a i r statement? 

A. We may be. I'm not t h a t f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t . 

Q. Okay. Have you ever heard of a c o a l i t i o n c a l l e d 

the Americans f o r Affordable E l e c t r i c i t y ? 

A. Vaguely I've heard of them. I've heard the name. 

Q. Are you aware of whether PP&L i s a member of t h a t 

organization? 

A. Not d e f i n i t i v e l y by t h a t name, but we may be. 

JUDGE KASHI: Are these the guys t h a t want t o get r i d 

of the meters because i t ' s going t o go down t o f i v e cents? 

MR. KOHLER: I'm not f a m i l i a r w i t h a l l t h e i r 

p o s i t i o n s . Your Honor. 

(Laughter.) 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o mark as Enron 

Cross E x h i b i t 3, a pamphlet. 
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JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked as 

Enron Cross Examination E x h i b i t No. 3 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

(Document handed t o witness.) 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Pause.) 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. Can you review the brochure? 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. Would you consider t h i s a customer education 

brochure? 

A. Not without r e a l l y reading i t . 

Q. Well, you can read i t . 

MR. RUSSELL: Could you give her a l i t t l e time? 

MR. KOHLER: Sure, a b s o l u t e l y . 

(Witness perusing document.) 

THE WITNESS: I would more be i n c l i n e d t o l a b e l t h i s 

i s an in f o r m a t i o n brochure than an education brochure, only 

because u s u a l l y when you t h i n k of t h i n g s as education, you 

t h i n k of some way t h a t i t ' s more i n t e r a c t i v e , t h a t there i s 

some way t h a t a person can b a s i c a l l y demonstrate t h a t 

they've grasped a f a c t o r , a concept or an issue. But I 

t h i n k t h a t c e r t a i n l y as an i n f o r m a t i o n t o o l , w ithout going 
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over every d e t a i l of i t , i t c e r t a i n l y would r e i n f o r c e some 

education. 

Q. Well, i t ' s not a marketing t o o l ; i s i t ? 

A. I t doesn't seem t o be, not on the surface, no. 

Q. Now, do you see the l i s t of members on t h i s 

brochure 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Yes, I looked. 

Can you v e r i f y whether PP&L i s included? 

Yes, PP&L i s l i s t e d here as a member, yes, s i r . 

And I'm i n t e r e s t e d i n a c t u a l l y j u s t s p e c i f i c 

p a r t s of the brochure. The f i r s t one i s on — I guess i t ' s 

tough t o i d e n t i f y a page, but the back of the cover, no. 2. 

A. This? 

Q. I'm so r r y , i t would be the back. This would be 

the cover, so — 

A. Oh, I see, I'm sorr y . Okay. 

MR. KOHLER: And f o r those t h a t don't have i t , i t ' s 

e n t i t l e d a t the top, the b e n e f i t s of e l e c t r i c competition. 

BY MR. KOHLER: 

Q. And could you j u s t b r i e f l y read no. 2 i n t o the 

record? 

A. I'm reading t h i s panel i n t o the record? 

Q. Yes. 

A. I t ' s headlined, "Americans f o r A f f o r d a b l e 

E l e c t r i c i t y " ? 
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Q. I'm s o r r y . 

A. I'm s o r r y . 

Q. Maybe i t ' s easiest j u s t t o show you. On the 

page, "Benefits of E l e c t r i c Competition," no. 2. 

A. Okay. "Consumers w i l l enjoy new services"? 

Q. Yes 

A. "Today i t ' s one meter, one p r i c e . With 

competition, consumers w i l l b e n e f i t from new, easy t o read 

meters t h a t w i l l allow them t o a d j u s t t h e i r e l e c t r i c a l needs 

t o use more power when costs are lower and t o use less when 

costs are higher. E l e c t r i c p r oviders also w i l l o f f e r new 

b i l l i n g options such as a monthly f i x e d r a t e which can be 

incorporated i n t o your mortgage or r e n t t o s i m p l i f y b i l l 

paying." 

Q. Okay. And then going over t o the next page, 

"Keys t o Making Competition Work." 

A. Okay, next panel. 

Q. And the no. 1, "Do i t by 2000." 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. Can you read no. 1, please? 

A. "Do i t by 2000. E l e c t r i c customers i n selected 

markets around the n a t i o n now enjoy the b e n e f i t s of 

competition. Everyone i n C a l i f o r n i a w i l l get to choose 

t h e i r e l e c t r i c i t y provider beginning January 1, 1998. Why 

shouldn't you? There's no reason f o r anyone t o w a i t longer 
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than the year 2000. That's why a n a t i o n a l deadline of the 

year 2000 i s needed." 

Q. Thank you. 

MR. KOHLER: That's a l l . I have nothing f u r t h e r . 

Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

MR. KOHLER: I would move the admission of Enron 

Cross E x h i b i t 3. 

JUDGE KASHI: I t i s received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y 

record. Without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document marked as 

Enron Cross Examination Exhibit No. 3 

was received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Kleppinger? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: No questions. Your Honor. 

MS. MOURY: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. MOURY: 

Q. Good morning, Ms. Lennon. 

A. Good morning. 

Q. My name i s Karen Moury, and I represent the 

O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate. 

Are you f a m i l i a r , g e n e r a l l y , w i t h the phase-in 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2000 

procedure proposed by PP&L f o r i t s small business customers? 

A. Beyond the one t h i r d , one t h i r d , one t h i r d ? 

Q. Yes. Do you understand, f o r instance, t h a t i f 

the GS-1 and GS-3 classes are over-subscribed f o r the f i r s t 

one t h i r d , t h a t there w i l l be a random selec t i o n ? 

A. I n very general terms. 

Q. Are you aware t h a t PP&L has i n d i c a t e d a 

w i l l i n g n e s s t o consider i n d i v i d u a l requests by small 

business customers who be l i e v e they are c o m p e t i t i v e l y 

disadvantaged by having t h e i r competitors o b t a i n d i r e c t 

access before they do? 

A. I was not aware of t h a t . 

Q. I f such a proposal would be adopted by the 

Commission, would you agree t h a t i t would be important t o 

convey the message t o small business customers t h a t a 

v e h i c l e e x i s t s f o r submi t t i n g such i n d i v i d u a l requests? 

A. I t would appear t o be appropriate, yes. 

Q. Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the customize r a t e design 

t h a t PP&L has proposed t o be mandatory f o r a l l commercial 

and i n d u s t r i a l customers? 

A. No, I'm not. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t small business customers and 

r e s i d e n t i a l customers g e n e r a l l y have s i m i l a r l e v e l s of 

understanding of competition and choice? 

A. Yes, I would. 
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Q. Going back t o the customized r a t e design which I 

mentioned being proposed as mandatory f o r commercial and 

i n d u s t r i a l classes, there i s also an a l t e r n a t i v e 

recommendation t h a t Mr. K r a l l explained which would make the 

customized r a t e design o p t i o n a l f o r the commercial and 

i n d u s t r i a l classes. 

And what I wanted t o ask you i s i f you would agree 

t h a t i t would be important, i f t h a t r a t e design i s o p t i o n a l 

f o r commercial and i n d u s t r i a l customers, t h a t some of the 

in f o r m a t i o n or educational m a t e r i a l s t h a t are going out t o 

those customer would e x p l a i n the pros and cons of t h i s 

customized versus a more t r a d i t i o n a l r a t e design. 

A. I t would appear t o be appropriate, yes. 

Q. Page 11 of your r e b u t t a l testimony. I t h i n k i t ' s 

around the middle of the page, I'm not sure. 

No, t h a t doesn't seem -- page 11. Did I t e l l you 

page ~ 

A. Eleven. 

Q. Oh, I d i d , okay. I'm on page 17. 

(Laughter.) 

Q. Okay, page 11. Here you were discussing the 

May 7th d r a f t of the customer choice handbook, and you 

i n d i c a t e t h a t the Social Research Corporation, i n ev a l u a t i n g 

the handbook, found t h a t commercial customers -- t h i s i s 

around l i n e 12; the commercial group f e l t t h a t the handbook 
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was d i r e c t e d more at r e s i d e n t i a l customer as opposed to 

business customers. 

I wonder i f you had made any r e v i s i o n s t o t h a t 

handbook based on t h a t f i n d i n g . 

A. Yes, t h a t f i n d i n g was a r e s u l t of the ana l y s i s of 

the focus group i n f o r m a t i o n . One of the focus groups was 

completely small commercial. And t h a t was one o f the 

f i n d i n g s . 

This handbook has been through l i k e a l o t o f 

i t e r a t i o n s , as you can w e l l imagine, and i t ' s s t i l l 

undergoing i t e r a t i o n s . 

I don't b e l i e v e , though, s p e c i f i c a l l y f o r small 

business t h a t we d i d address the issue of the le n g t h and the 

focus — there are references t o small business, but they're 

not as extensive as r e s i d e n t i a l . But I t h i n k f o r the p i l o t 

we d i d leave i t t h a t way. 

Now, when we move forward though w i t h the next 

v e r s i o n o f a handbook, there w i l l be a l o t more i n there 

t h a t w i l l cover the needs of small business, because t h a t 

r e a l l y i s a c r i t i c a l area. And you're r i g h t , they do have 

s i m i l a r needs, but there are some unique d i f f e r e n c e s t h a t 

need t o be addressed the r e . They w i l l cover them. 

Q. A l l r i g h t . 

MS. MOURY: That's a l l I have, Your Honor. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 
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MS. MOURY: Thank you. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, Ms. Moury. 

Mr. Mullins? 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Good afternoon, Ms. Lennon. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. My name i s James A. M u l l i n s , and I represent the 

O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate. 

Ms. Lennon, i n response t o a question by Mr. Caplan, 

you s t a t e d , and I quote t h i s verbatim, "Use of the media i s 

not t o educate people." 

Do you r e c a l l making t h a t statement? 

A. Yes. 

Q. What about the a n t i - d r u g campaign? 

A. The a n t i - d r u g campaign, and s i m i l a r campaigns on 

the media, draw a t t e n t i o n t o problems and issues. They 

don't give you the f a c t u a l knowledge and concepts t h a t an 

i n d i v i d u a l needs t o go out and make s p e c i f i c , i n our case, 

i n the case of competition, choices, t o weigh a l t e r n a t i v e s , 

t o analyze needs and requirements. 

Yes, the media j u s t c a l l s a t t e n t i o n t o the t o p i c . 

I t ' s not enough t o equip a person t o make bona f i d e 

decisions t h a t a f f e c t t h e i r l i f e and t h e i r l i f e s t y l e . 
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Q. How do you discuss issues without discussing 

f a c t s and concepts? 

A. You j u s t present i t as an issue. I n other words, 

i f drugs, i f drug abuse i s an issue, the media c a l l s 

a t t e n t i o n t o drug abuse as an issue, the extent of the 

problem. I t doesn't t e l l you a l l the techniques t o address 

t h a t issue and to resolve t h a t issue. 

Like i n our case, w i t h competition, the media 

c e r t a i n l y i s going t o c a l l a t t e n t i o n t o the f a c t t h a t people 

can make choices, they can shop. There w i l l be c e r t a i n 

advantages t o t h a t , but i t doesn't get them focused i n on 

understanding t h a t i n order t o be a good shopper you have t o 

understand your usage p a t t e r n s , the amount of your use, your 

k i l o w a t t hour cost, your t o t a l b i l l . Other issues and value 

t h a t you may want t o weigh when you're s e l e c t i n g a s u p p l i e r . 

That's when we get down t o education. That's where 

people get the m a t e r i a l s and the t o o l s t h a t they need i n 

order t o make those decisions, t h i n g s they can come back t o , 

t h i n g s t h a t they can hold onto t h a t are s o r t of ongoing 

references f o r them as they make m u l t i p l e choices, i n some 

instances, over time. 

Q. What's the purpose of the a n t i - d r u g campaign? 

A. I don't know what the purpose i s as st a t e d by the 

people t h a t run those ads. As a c i t i z e n myself, my sense i s 

t h a t the purpose of i t i s t o prevent people from using and 
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abusing drugs. 

Q. And don't you have t o provide a c e r t a i n amount of 

f a c t s i n such a campaign? 

A. I don't get t h a t i n the media. 

Q. Well, what do you get from the ads then? 

A. Just t h a t the problem — the f a c t t h a t there i s a 

problem, the nature of the problem, the c o n t r i b u t i n g f a c t o r s 

t o the problem. I t doesn't t e l l me how t o solve the 

problem. 

Q. Would PP&L seek t o solve the problem i f i t were 

t o use a mass media campaign i n educating customers about 

e l e c t r i c choice? 

A. I t h i n k the marketplace i s going t o educate 

people through the media about e l e c t r i c choice, because the 

su p p l i e r s are going t o be communicating through the market 

about the advantages of shopping and s e l e c t i n g them. 

I t h i n k t h a t the Public U t i l i t y Commission and PP&L's 

education program are r e a l l y designed t o t r y t o provide 

people w i t h balanced and unbiased i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t they can 

use as a t o o l out i n t o time. 

Q. What's the primary purpose of the media, i n your 

opinion? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, could I j u s t ask t h a t t h a t 

be c l a r i f i e d ? I n what context, drugs or competition or --

JUDGE KASHI: Well, you j u s t cut me out here. I was 
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going t o p o i n t out a l l the media t h a t have been here f o r the 

past two weeks t o inform the p u b l i c ; you know? 

(Laughter.) 

MR. MULLINS: Do you want me t o c l a r i f y . Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes, c l a r i f y your question. 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. You say, once again, use of the media i s not t o 

educate people. I f the use of the media i s not t o educate 

people, what i s the primary use o f the media? 

A. To make people aware — 

Q. Of course, entertainment, but — 

A. Inform. Inform and make people aware. 

Q. And doesn't PP&L seek t o inform t o make i t s 

customers aware of e l e c t r i c choice? 

A. We have a corporate communications department 

t h a t focuses on informing people what the news are and the 

issues. 

On the education side, we're t a l k i n g about consumers 

t h a t don't know how t o do t h i s . They don't know what 

education i s , they don't know how t o get i n the game; when 

they get i n , they don't know what t o watch out f o r . They 

don't r e a l l y know where else they can go f o r i n f o r m a t i o n . 

And the purpose of education i s t o give them the more 

h o l i s t i c body of i n f o r m a t i o n and data t h a t they can use 

every day t o make t h e i r choices. 
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Q. And you can't do t h a t w i t h a media presentation? 

A. I don't b e l i e v e so. 

Q. How come? 

A. Because you don't have more than whatever the 

leng t h of your spot i s i n order t o communicate whatever your 

p o i n t i s . I would be hard-pressed t o communicate some of 

the t h i n g s i n our handbook, f o r instance, i n a 30-second 

media spot. I don't know how you do t h a t . 

Q. So you t h i n k PP&L's handbook i s exhaustive then? 

A. No, I don't want t o say t h a t , no. 

Q. So there i s room f o r improvement? 

A. There's obvious area f o r expansion, which i s what 

w i l l be done f o r the ve r s i o n of the handbook t h a t w i l l 

r e a l l y cover f u l l r e s t r u c t u r i n g . 

Remember, t h i s handbook here i s only designed f o r the 

p i l o t . I t ' s w r i t t e n f o r the s i x - t o eighth-grade l e v e l 

reader. That's why we t r y t o have i t i n as p l a i n a language 

as po s s i b l e , so t h a t a wide v a r i e t y of people can f i n d i t as 

a u s e f u l t o o l , whether you're i n business or whether you're 

a r e s i d e n t i a l customer. 

Q. What about the healthy baby campaign t h a t ' s 

c u r r e n t l y running? Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t ? 

A. No, I'm not. 

Q. Would you accept, subject t o check, t h a t there i s 

a campaign which has been running f o r maybe a year or so 
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which a l e r t s impoverished mothers of the a b i l i t y t o ob t a i n a 

f r e e checkup f o r t h e i r yet-to-be-born baby i f they can't 

a f f o r d such a checkup? 

A. Uh-huh. 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o o b j e c t . Number 

one, Ms. Lennon sa i d she's not aware of the campaign; number 

two, t h i s i s w e l l outside her scope of testimony on 

competition; and number t h r e e , I t h i n k the p o i n t was made 

w i t h the drug-free example. 

JUDGE KASHI: Well, e x a c t l y . And I t h i n k the p o i n t 

has t o be argued, because q u i t e f r a n k l y , Mr. M u l l i n s , the 

idea of the media, i n what you're g i v i n g as examples, as 

being educated, I don't accept t h a t . 

MR. MULLINS: Fine, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: I t a l e r t s people, i t makes people aware 

of issues. But as f a r as educating them as t o what the 

problem i s , you can't do t h a t i n a 30-second sound b i t e . 

I f you want t o get an i n f o m e r c i a l , maybe, f o r a 

psychic out there and b r i n g the audience i n , and s t u f f l i k e 

t h a t , you're going t o get some in f o r m a t i o n out. But you're 

not going t o get i t out there i n a spot. 

MR. MULLINS: Okay. 

JUDGE KASHI: You might be able t o get in f o r m a t i o n 

out t o them as t o whether t o go f o r the i n f o r m a t i o n . But as 

t o what the issues t h a t are involved i n what people are 

C O M M O N W E A L T H R E P O R T I N G C O M P A N Y ( 7 1 7 ) 761 -7150 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2009 

going t o have t o do here, being brought across by the media? 

Maybe I'm j u s t a pessimist, but, huh-uh. 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Ms. Lennon, i s your primary concern w i t h the use 

of the media i n educating customers the f a c t t h a t you 

wouldn't be able t o r e l a y the i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t you t h i n k 

needs t o be relayed i n t h a t 30-second or one-minute spot? 

A. I don't t h i n k the media — I t h i n k i n the way 

we're t a l k i n g about i t , which i s b i t e s , i s able t o educate. 

You j u s t can't give enough i n f o r m a t i o n . 

Q. I f you have an i n f o m e r c i a l , not saying t h a t PP&L 

would, would you be able t o provide t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n then? 

A. I suppose you could c e r t a i n l y do a l o t b e t t e r 

j o b ; no question. 

Q. So, i s t h a t your main concern, t h a t PP&L would 

not be able t o r e l a y t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n i n a 30-second or one-

minute spot t h a t PP&L would have t o buy i n order t o --

A. No. No. My view i s t h a t , based upon, r e a l l y , 

years of experience i n education i n the company, t h a t the 

best way t o do i t i s t o mobil i z e and t o equip people i n the 

community, use our community-based organizations -- several 

of us have t e s t i f i e d about the community-based 

or g a n i z a t i o n s ; p r o v i d i n g key leaders i n the community w i t h a 

f u l l range of knowledge. Because we're t a l k i n g about g i v i n g 

the equivalent of l i k e an army of people out there who are 
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n e u t r a l p a r t i e s , who understand a l l of t h i s complicated 

s t u f f , t h a t have c o n s t i t u e n t s t h a t they can reach, and help 

them engage i n competition and i n choice. 

Education i s work. I t ' s not some f l a s h i n the pan. 

You have t o be committed t o i t f o r a long time; and we are. 

Q. Okay, w e ' l l move on. Let's t u r n t o page 2 of 

your d i r e c t . Are you there? 

A. Almost. 

(Pause.) 

A. Yes, s i r . 

Q. Now, l i n e s 17 through, w e l l , c o n t i n u i n g on t o 

page 3, l i n e 3, you discuss your background. And I t h i n k 

you also a l l u d e d t o your background i n response t o some of 

the questions by Mr. Caplan. 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Now, have you had any experience i n the design 

and implementation of a p u b l i c education campaign? 

A. I have as p a r t of the PP&L's school energy 

education program. That began i n 1978. I was the o r i g i n a l 

designer. 

Q. What about the development of multimedia 

communication t o o l s ? 

A. What about them? 

Q. Have you engaged i n t h a t area of e x p e r t i s e , or 

have you undertaken any of the a c t i v i t i e s associated w i t h 
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that? 

A. As f a r as t h a t school energy education program, 

we included such multimedia t o o l s as s l i d e presentations, 

audiotapes t h a t were used i n classroom s e t t i n g s . 

I b e l i e v e t h a t program i s s t i l l a l i v e today, and 

going strong. I b e l i e v e there i s even some i n t e r a c t i v e PC 

kinds of t o o l s , as w e l l . 

Q. Have you taken any marketing or communications 

courses? 

A. No, I have not. Communications courses, but not 

marketing communications. I'm not a marketer. 

Q. How many customers are i n PP&L service t e r r i t o r y ? 

A. About 1.2 m i l l i o n . 

Q. And has the company estimated how many of those 

customers w i l l read the handbook? 

A. No, we have not. 

Q. What about the b i l l i n s e r t s ? 

A. Have we estimated how many w i l l read? 

Q. Yes. 

A. There have been a number of studies over the 

years about the degree t o which customers read b i l l i n s e r t s . 

I'm not aware of some of those numbers. They kind of range 

a l l over the place. But I don't have t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n 

a v a i l a b l e . 

Q. What about the number of customers who w i l l 
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attend speeches and community forums regarding e l e c t r i c 

choice? 

A. Our experience has been t h a t t o the extent t h a t 

those forums and p u b l i c meetings b a s i c a l l y are the product 

of i n i t i a t i v e s of the organizations themselves, the 

community-based org a n i z a t i o n s , or other o r g a n i z a t i o n s , they 

kind of know whether or not they're going t o get people t o 

t u r n out f o r any kind of t o p i c when they want a t o p i c done. 

So i t ' s p r e t t y much on the basis of the community. 

Q. Are there any st a t e d goals by PP&L as t o the 

l e v e l of awareness of the customers? 

A. State goals? 

Q. Yes. 

A. Not t h a t I'm aware o f , no. 

Q. Pardon me? 

A. I'm not aware of any. I'm not sure I e x a c t l y 

know what you mean by st a t e d goals about awareness. 

Q. Well, are there any awareness goals t h a t the 

company has set as t o at t h i s l e v e l we f e e l t h a t we have 

s u f f i c i e n t l y provided consumers w i t h adequate i n f o r m a t i o n , 

at t h i s l e v e l we f e e l t h a t we have not. Are there any goals 

t h a t the company has set t h a t would determine whether or not 

the awareness goals have been met as t o the customer base? 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, could I j u s t ask f o r a 

c l a r i f i c a t i o n ? 
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Mr. M u l l i n s , do you mean numerical goals? 

MR. MULLINS: Yes, I guess they could be numerical, 

percentage. 

THE WITNESS: Well, we r e a l l y don't t h i n k of i t t h a t 

way. I guess, t o t r y t o answer your question, we have 

i n s t i t u t e d survey research t o f i n d out the degree t o which 

our customers are aware of the law, of the act. And t o the 

degree t o which they say, "yes, we're aware," i s what they 

know c o r r e c t . That telephone survey was completed l a t e J u l y 

and e a r l y August, as I said i n my testimony, but the 

f i n d i n g s have not y e t been returned t o us. We expect them 

l a t e r on i n September. And a l l of t h a t survey research w i l l 

be shared w i t h the Public U t i l i t y Commission. 

Q. I f the company had been made aware t h a t 50 

percent of the customer base had been made aware of e l e c t r i c 

competition, would the company be s a t i s f i e d w i t h t h a t 

percentage? 

A. I wouldn't be s a t i s f i e d . 

Q. 60 percent? 

A. I'm not s a t i s f i e d u n t i l we have --

Q. 100 percent? 

A. — the whole yes, I ' d l i k e the people t o be 

aware and know how t o do i t , yes. 

Q. So t h a t would be your awareness goal, wouldn't 

i t ; 100 percent awareness? 
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A. Yes. 

Q. Ms. Lennon, i n your r e b u t t a l testimony, on page 

1, l i n e 21, you discuss l e a r n i n g o b j e c t i v e s f o r the customer 

education program. And on page 15, s t i l l i n your r e b u t t a l , 

l i n e 1 — w e l l , the answer s t a r t s on l i n e 4, you discuss 

e v a l u a t i o n . 

A. Uh-huh. 

Q. What are the o b j e c t i v e goals of the education 

plan? 

A. What are the goals of the education plan? 

Q. What are the o b j e c t i v e goals of the education 

plan? 

A. The goals t h a t we have r i g h t now are 

fundamentally t o provide a t r u e education program f o r our 

customers by working c o l l a b o r a t i v e l y w i t h the education 

advisory c o u n c i l , the Customer Choice Education Advisory 

Council, and the Public U t i l i t y Commission. 

The s p e c i f i c goals t h a t are s p e c i f i c t o the needs of 

customers w i l l be a byproduct of the work of the Customer 

Choice Advisory Council. They w i l l look a t a l l the data 

research t h a t we gathered, they w i l l be p a r t of a l l the 

lessons learned from the p i l o t , they w i l l be given data from 

the other s t a t e s t h a t have done work, and they w i l l 

formulate, based upon where we be l i e v e we are as a service 

area, and work w i t h us t o s t a t e s p e c i f i c a l l y what are the 
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goals and what are the proper i n i t i a t i v e s i n order t o meet 

those goals. We won't be so presumptuous as t o assume what 

they are. Because they represent the c o n s t i t u e n t groups 

anyway. 

Q. Now, when you evaluate whatever i t i s , whatever 

e n t i t y or whatever person evaluates the consumer education 

plan, how i s t h a t e n t i t y t o make a determination as t o 

whether or not the plan i s successful or not? 

A. How are they? 

Q. Yes. 

A. At t h i s p o i n t , we w i l l have t o s i t down w i t h 

them, along w i t h the advisory c o u n c i l , and put together the 

scope of the e v a l u a t i o n t h a t w i l l be done, and some of the 

c r i t e r i a t h a t should be looked a t . 

Now, t h i s w i l l be a c o l l a b o r a t i v e e f f o r t again. 

We're not going t o s i t down and say, okay, go o f f and do 

some research, without the input of t h a t body, as w e l l . 

So, we have t o r e l y on the e x p e r t i s e of the vendor 

t h a t i s selected t o do t h a t work, and the guidance of the 

advisory c o u n c i l . 

25 
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Q. On pages 7 and 8 of your r e b u t t a l , you discuss 

the advisory committee, Customer Choice Education Advisory 

Committee? 

A. Yes. 

Q. To convene i n October of 1997; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

A. Are you on page 7? 

Q. I'm so r r y , page 8. I t h i n k the discussion 

s t a r t s on page 7. Page 8, l i n e 13. 

Bear w i t h me f o r a minute. I n E x h i b i t DGL-2, your 

response t o Question 25, Set VI of the OCA, are you there? 

A. Yes, I am, s i r . 

Q. And t h a t ' s the budget t h a t PP&L has set f o r t h . 

Now, i s there an a l l o c a t i o n of funds f o r programs or 

plans which may be devised by the advisory committee? 

A. This whole f a m i l y of events, of key a c t i v i t i e s 

w i l l be outgrowth of the work of t h a t team. A c t u a l l y , t h i s 

represents the funding f o r the work of t h a t body. 

Q. I n October of 1997, what i f the committee makes 

a d d i t i o n a l recommendations? Obviously, PP&L would need 

a d d i t i o n a l funding i f PP&L sought t o implement some of those 

recommendations, correct? 

A. Correct. 

Q. Anywhere i n t h i s budget, i s there a category f o r 

such as yet t o be determined — 

A. Well, i t ' s designed t o be a budget, and 
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obviously there's a l o t of experiences we s t i l l need t o have 

w i t h t h i n g s . Needless t o say, i f there i s work t h a t comes 

out of the Commission t h a t means t h a t we can simply support 

t h a t r a t h e r than developing t h i n g s from ground zero, then 

t h a t ' s money t h a t ' s saved out of t h i s budget. 

So there i s a c e r t a i n degree of f l e x i b i l i t y i n t h i s 

budget t o address any new i n i t i a t i v e s , yes. 

Q. I f the advisory committee recommends a 

multi-media approach t o educating consumers, would PP&L 

abide by t h e i r recommendation? 

A. We discuss t h a t w i t h them and determine what i s 

the appropriate way t o go. 

Q. Yo u ' l l discuss t h a t w i t h the advisory committee, 

and I assume y o u ' l l put f o r t h your p o s i t i o n which you 

s t e a d f a s t l y — 

A. We'll do a business case. 

Q. Pardon me? 

A. We w i l l i n v o l v e the advisory c o u n c i l i n a 

business case t o see whether or not i t makes appropriate 

sense t o meet needs through media versus something e l s e . 

Q. What i f i t ' s determined t h a t the media i s the 

best vehicle? 

A. We'11 address t h a t a t t h a t time. 

Q. Say PP&L and the advisory committee can't come 

t o an agreement on an issue, can't come t o an agreement, 
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you're here and they're t h e r e . What happens then? 

A. I've never been i n t h a t s i t u a t i o n before. I've 

worked w i t h advisory committees f o r 20 years and have always 

managed t o come t o a r e s o l u t i o n . 

Q. I f the advisory committee recommends t h a t an 

outside consultant be brought i n t o the equation t o f u r t h e r 

PP&L's customer education goals, would PP&L fund such a 

consultant? 

A. I n the past w i t h the school energy education 

program, we d i d use some consultants from the outside t o 

provide assistance, and t h a t was p e r f e c t l y acceptable. 

Q. On page 9 of your d i r e c t testimony, l i n e s 16 

through 19, read t h a t t o y o u r s e l f , please. 

(Witness perusing document.) 

Q. Have you read that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Now, does t h a t d i v i s i o n between the customer 

service department, the corporate communications department 

and the d e l i v e r y services and economic development 

department s t i l l e x i s t ? 

A. Yes, i t does. 

Q. At present, has the company sought l o c a l or 

re g i o n a l i n p u t from CBOs on i t s o v e r a l l education plan f o r 

r e s t r u c t u r i n g ? 

A. Not beyond the f a c t t h a t when we d i d k i n d of a 
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f i e l d t e s t f o r the f i r s t d r a f t of the handbook, we mailed 

t h a t out t o 30 people from the community. We have not y e t 

assembled our advisory c o u n c i l . 

Q. Do you have copies of OCA Witness Alexander's 

testimony? 

A. Not her d i r e c t testimony. 

Q. A c t u a l l y , I t h i n k y o u ' l l j u s t need the 

s u r r e b u t t a l . 

A. I have the s u r r e b u t t a l . 

Q. I f you would, please t u r n t o Appendix A of t h a t 

testimony. 

A. Yes. 

Q. And i n t h a t r e p o r t , i n f o r m a t i o n d i s c l o s u r e f o r 

e l e c t r i c i t y sales, please t u r n t o page 3, the bottom of the 

page, paragraph G e n t i t l e d , "Conclusions." 

A. Wait, I'm not i n the — 

Q. You're not there? 

A. I thought you said page 3. 

MR. MULLINS: May I approach. Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Surely. 

(Pause.) 

MR. MULLINS: We are ready. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead. 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you f o r your indulgence. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2020 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. I f you would, Ms. Lennon, please read the f i r s t 

sentence under the "Conclusions" s e c t i o n . 

A. " P a r t i c i p a n t s p r i m a r i l y wanted standardized 

i n f o r m a t i o n about pr i c e s so they could compare products 

d i r e c t l y and they wanted p r i c e stated as a cost per 

ki l o w a t t - h o u r . " 

Q. And there we're t a l k i n g about p a r t i c i p a n t s i n 

the New Hampshire and Massachusetts focus groups; i s t h a t 

c orrect? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. Ms. Lennon, do have handy the company's response 

t o OCA Set V I , Question 17? 

A. Handy? Set V I . 

(Pause.) 

Q. What question was t h a t , s i r ? 

A. That was Question 17. 

(Document handed t o the witness.) 

A. Now I do. 

Q. Skip down towards the end of t h a t response, and 

there we're s t i l l t a l k i n g about the focus group research i n 

New Hampshire and Massachusetts. And there you s t a t e t h a t 

customers wanted standardized i n f o r m a t i o n so they could 

compare. You got t h a t from the r e p o r t I j u s t showed you, 

correct? 
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A. That's c o r r e c t . 

MR. MULLINS: May I approach, Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes. 

BY MR. BURGRAFF: 

Q. Now, Ms. Lennon, on page 8 of t h i s document 

which sets f o r t h the r e s u l t s of the focus group research i n 

New Hampshire and Massachusetts, towards the bottom of t h a t 

page was a b r i e f summary of everything t h a t consumers would 

look f o r i n e l e c t r i c competition. 

Now, i f you would read f o r me the f i r s t b u l l e t , f i r s t 

sentence i n t h a t b u l l e t ? 

A. "Standardized i n f o r m a t i o n d i s p l a y s so they can 

e a s i l y compare o f f e r s . ' I f they're a l l the same, you can 

compare them,' said one person. 'That would be the answer,' 

chimed i n another person i n t h a t group. 'Very good idea,' 

said another." 

Q. Now, i f you would, read the sentence i n the 

second b u l l e t . 

A. "Price was a major f a c t o r i n t h e i r choice." 

Q. And i f you would, please read the t h i r d b u l l e t . 

A. "The environment and s p e c i f i c a l l y f u e l mix was 

volunteered unprompted as a second f a c t o r by some 

p a r t i c i p a n t s . " 

Q. And f i n a l l y the f o u r t h b u l l e t . 

A. "They want a d e c l a r a t i o n of a l l cost components 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY ( 7 1 7 ) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



2022 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

i n c l u d i n g regulated costs and of e l e c t r i c i t y supply costs as 

a rough percent of the t o t a l cost of d e l i v e r e d e l e c t r i c i t y . " 

Q. Now, according t o your response t o Question 17, 

you s t a t e t h a t they desire standardized i n f o r m a t i o n so they 

can compare. Would you also agree t h a t they d e s i r e some of 

the i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t you j u s t read from these b u l l e t s ? 

A. Yes. And i n looking at t h i s p a r t i c u l a r study, 

these focus groups — there were s i x focus groups done t o 

cover both the st a t e s , both New Hampshire and Massachusetts. 

And recognizing t h a t even we l i k e focus groups — 

focus groups are very, very good t h i n g s , and they give you 

l o t s of in f o r m a t i o n — but you can't draw conclusions about 

the needs of t o t a l populations on the basis of focus groups. 

You have t o go back and do research. We would do t h i s k i n d 

of research, also. 

Q. Let me i n t e r r u p t you f o r a second. Not p l a c i n g 

any emphasis on the v a l i d i t y or preference of the focus 

group, would you agree t h a t according t o these p a r t i c i p a n t s , 

they wanted more i n f o r m a t i o n beyond i n f o r m a t i o n t h a t would 

allow them t o compare? 

A. Absolutely, f o r t h i s group, yes, these focus 

group members. 

Q. Thank you very much. Ms. Lennon, the response 

t o OCA Set V I , Question 18 — 

(Witness perusing documents.) 
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A. Okay, I have i t . 

Q. I f you would, please read the f i r s t sentence of 

the response. 

A. "The company's approach t o customer choice 

education i s focused on empowering the leaders and 

representatives of community based organizations t o be able 

t o e x p l a i n customer choice t o t h e i r c o n s t i t u e n t s . " 

Q. And does the company s t i l l have an i n t e n t t o 

empower these leaders and representatives of the CBOs? 

A. Yes, we do. 

Q. And has the company does any research which 

would e s t a b l i s h the f a c t t h a t t h i s i s an e f f i c i e n t method t o 

communicate i n f o r m a t i o n t o customers? 

A. We have not done any formal research, but 

c e r t a i n l y our 20 years of experience i n working w i t h these 

organizations has proven t h a t i t has been e f f e c t i v e . 

Q. Your p r i o r experience, but no present research; 

i s t h a t correct? 

A. That i s c o r r e c t . 

Q. What percentage of customers or how many 

customers does the company plan on reaching w i t h t h i s method 

of empowering leaders and h o p e f u l l y having t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n 

f i l t e r down? 

A. We don't have a s p e c i f i c number a t t h i s time. 

Q. You don't have a s p e c i f i c number as t o how many 
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customers? 

A. How many w i l l be reached through the network; 

t h a t was your question? 

Q. Yes. 

A. We don't have a s p e c i f i c number. 

Q. Percentage? 

A. No, we don't have t h a t , e i t h e r . 

Q. Does PP&L expect a l l of i t s customers t o be 

reached i n t h i s manner? 

A. Well, not a l l w i l l be reached i n t h i s manner, 

but a large percentage of them, and h o p e f u l l y there w i l l be 

a m u l t i p l i e r e f f e c t t h a t those who we reach through t h i s 

network w i l l also be equipped t o answer questions f o r 

f r i e n d s and neighbors and the l i k e . 

Q. But you don't have a d e f i n i t i o n f o r l a r g e 

percentage, do you? 

A. No, I do not. 

Q. What community group leaders has the company 

contacted so far? 

A. We have not made any contacts. We have a l i s t 

of those t h a t we intend t o contact, but we have not 

contacted them at t h i s p o i n t . 

Q. How many leaders on t h a t l i s t ? 

A. The advisory group i n the beginning w i l l 

probably be about 10 t o 12 people, and i f they choose t o add 
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a d d i t i o n a l members because of the need f o r a d d i t i o n a l 

r epresentation — i t should be noted t h a t the Customer 

Choice Advisory Council w i l l r e a l l y be the hub o r g a n i z a t i o n . 

There w i l l then be I guess you'd say s o r t of 

r e p l i c a t e d organizations i n each of the company's f i v e 

regions, so there w i l l be a r e g i o n a l c o l l e c t i o n of people 

from the community t h a t w i l l be there not only t o comment on 

but a s s i s t i n the implementation as w e l l as the c e n t r a l i z e d 

group which w i l l r e a l l y provide the d i r e c t i o n . That's a 

model t h a t we've used h i s t o r i c a l l y , as w e l l . 

Q. Your response t o Question 19, Set V I , there you 

discuss a maximum reading l e v e l of the eig h t h g r a d e — 

A. Yes. 

Q. — f o r those customers who w i l l h o p e f u l l y read 

the handbook. Has the company conducted any f i e l d t e s t i n g 

of the handbook i n i t s c u r r e n t form t o insure t h a t i n f a c t 

everyone, reasonably everyone w i t h an ei g h t h grade education 

could read and comprehend the i n f o r m a t i o n contained i n the 

handbook? 

A. The e d i t i o n of the handbook t h a t we were t a l k i n g 

about e a r l i e r was rate d at a n i n t h grade l e v e l . Since then, 

we have scaled i t back t o make i t even more p l a i n language 

so t h a t i t i s now between the s i x t h and the e i g h t h grade. 

The handbook was also examined by the Bureau of 

Public L i a i s o n as w e l l , and a l l f u t u r e documents t h a t go out 
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i n the name of education w i l l be reviewed by the Public 

U t i l i t y Commission. 

And we obviously are committed t o uphold t h e i r 

standards of p l a i n language. That ge n e r a l l y means t h a t they 

have t o f a l l between the s i x t h and the e i g h t h grade. 

Q. You said a t present i t i s at a s i x t h t o e i g h t h 

grade reading l e v e l — 

A. Yes, between s i x t h and e i g h t h , depending — 

Q. — a f t e r the revision? 

A. You run i n t o d i f f i c u l t words l i k e "aggregator." 

You kind of can't avoid using some of those words, so t h a t 

k i n d of moves up the scale, even though the r e s t of your 

words may be at a much simpler l e v e l . 

MR. MULLINS: I believe t h a t ' s i t . Thanks f o r your 

testimony. 

THE WITNESS: You're sure you don't have one more? 

MR. MULLINS: I can make up one. 

(Laughter.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Redirect? 

MR. RUSSELL: Could I have j u s t one minute. Your 

Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes. 

(Pause.) 

MR. RUSSELL: Your Honor, we have no r e d i r e c t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 
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You are excused, iria'am. 

(Witness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been marked and 

i d e n t i f i e d as PP&L Statement 17 and 17-R together w i t h 

E x h i b i t s DGL-1 through 3 are received i n t o the evidentiary-

record, without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

PP&L Statements Nos. 17 and 17-R 

and PP&L E x h i b i t s Nos. DGL-1 

through DGL-3 were received i n 

evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: For Enron, d i d you move your cross? 

MR. KOHLER: I believe I d i d , Your Honor. I b e l i e v e 

you admitted i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: The Enron cross-examination e x h i b i t i s 

received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record i f I d i d n ' t say t h a t 

already. 

MR. CAPLAN: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o move something 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record i f I may before we break. 

JUDGE KASHI: We're not going t o break, 

MR. CAPLAN: I received t h i s morning a response from 

Pennsylvania Power & L i g h t Company t o an on-the-record data 

request on behalf of my c l i e n t s , S c h u y l k i l l Energy Resources 
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and G i l b e r t o n Power Company. 

I t ' s dated August 20, 1997. I t i s marked, two copies 

of i t , as S c h u y l k i l l Energy Resources/Gilberton Power 

E x h i b i t 1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

MR. CAPLAN: And I would l i k e t o o f f e r them — I have 

two copies f o r the r e p o r t e r — o f f e r them i n t o the record a t 

t h i s time. 

JUDGE KASHI: What are they, s i r ? 

MR. CAPLAN: They r e l a t e t o — 

JUDGE KASHI: What are they? Are they j u s t data 

requests? 

MR. CAPLAN: Yes. I t ' s j u s t a c a l c u l a t i o n of a 

percentage d i f f e r e n c e i n the CTC under circumstances — 

JUDGE KASHI: Are they taken from i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s ? 

MR. CAPLAN: No, not a t a l l . They were j u s t a 

s t r a i g h t data request. They were done i n response t o 

Witness Kasper's testimony, and i n the course of the 

testimony I asked him t o c a l c u l a t e the percentage d i f f e r e n c e 

i n CTC under c e r t a i n circumstances, and they have done so. 

JUDGE KASHI: Marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . Are the r e 

any objections t o r e c e i v i n g i t i n t o the record? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: I t i s received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y 
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record as G i l b e r t o n E x h i b i t No. 1 — Cross 1. 

MR. CAPLAN: That w i l l be f i n e . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as S c h u y l k i l l Energy Resources/ 

Gi l b e r t o n Power Cross-Examination 

E x h i b i t No. 1 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n 

and received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: OCA i s c a l l i n g Ms. Brockway? 

MR. MULLINS: Yes, Your Honor. The OCA c a l l s Nancy 

Brockway. 

MR. RUBIN: Your Honor, as the witness i s making her 

way t o the stand, I don't r e c a l l i f I i n d i c a t e d t h a t I have 

cross f o r t h i s witness or not. 

JUDGE KASHI: You d i d not, s i r . 

MR. RUBIN: I d i d not? I thought I had o r i g i n a l l y 

and then may have changed i t , I don't know. I f I could have 

a few minutes t o question the witness, I would appreciate 

i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: We'll see i f we can accommodate t h a t . 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Ms. Brockway, i f you would stand, r a i s e 

your r i g h t hand and be sworn, please? 

Whereupon, 

NANCY BROCKWAY 

having duly a f f i r m e d , t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 
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JUDGE KASHI: Go ahead, s i r . 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you. Your Honor. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Ms. Brockway, do you have i n f r o n t of you OCA 

Statement No. 6, which i s the d i r e c t testimony? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you have any a d d i t i o n s , d e l e t i o n s or 

m o d i f i c a t i o n s t o t h a t testimony? 

A. I have what appears t o be four minor 

c o r r e c t i o n s . 

On page 2, l i n e 12, I misstated the docket number of 

the PECO r e s t r u c t u r i n g docket. I t should read, 00973953. 

On page 3, l i n e 6, a f t e r the colon, there should be 

an opening quo t a t i o n mark. 

On page 15, l i n e 20 i n the numbered item seven, a f t e r 

the word " o f f e r i n g " , the words "and program" should be 

deleted* 

On page 26, l i n e 15, the f i g u r e $23 m i l l i o n should be 

$21.5 m i l l i o n . That's i t . 

Q. Ms. Brockway, do you have before you OCA 

Statement 6-S which i s your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. Do you have any a d d i t i o n s , d e l e t i o n s or 

m o d i f i c a t i o n s t o t h a t statement? 
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A. Yes, I have two. On page 19, l i n e 7, t h e 

r e f e r e n c e t o Messrs. Baron, Xander and K a l c i c s h o u l d be 

d e l e t e d and a f t e r t h e word " o f " , i t s h o u l d be r e p l a c e d w i t h 

"Mr. Baron, and t h e company." 

On page 22, t h e f u l l sentence t o t h e end o f t h e 

paragraph b e g i n n i n g on l i n e 10 g o i n g t o l i n e 13, b e g i n n i n g , 

" A l s o , I was unable" s h o u l d be s t r u c k . 

MR. MULLINS: Your Honor, i n accordance w i t h t h e 

procedures e s t a b l i s h e d i n t h i s p r o c e e d i n g , I ' d l i k e t o 

i d e n t i f y f o r t h e r e c o r d OCA Statement No. 6 c o n s i s t i n g o f 51 

pages o f t e x t and one e x h i b i t and OCA Statement 6-S, 

c o n s i s t i n g o f 23 pages o f t e x t and one e x h i b i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were 

marked as OCA Statements Nos. 6 

and 6-S f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. MULLINS: A t t h i s t i m e , t h e OCA would move f o r 

t h e admission o f OCA Statements 6 and 6-S, s u b j e c t t o any 

c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n and t i m e l y motions. 

JUDGE KASHI: S u b j e c t t o any t i m e l y m otions and/or 

o b j e c t i o n s , pending c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n , t h a t w hich has been 

marked and i d e n t i f i e d w i l l be r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e e v i d e n t i a r y 

r e c o r d . 

MR. MULLINS: Ms. Brockway i s a v a i l a b l e f o r c r o s s . 
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Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you. 

Mr. Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Good afternoon, Ms. Brockway. 

On page 45 of your d i r e c t testimony, you recommend 

t h a t u n i v e r s a l service costs remain the r e s p o n s i b i l i t y of 

PP&L; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Are you r e f e r r i n g t o my response, l i n e s 1 and 2? 

Q. Yes, I am. 

A. Lines 1 and 2 are s l i g h t l y d i f f e r e n t , and I 

don't know whether i t ' s important f o r the purposes of your 

question, from your statement. 

JUDGE KASHI: Could you answer the question? 

THE WITNESS: I'm t r y i n g t o understand the question, 

I guess, Your Honor. The answer i s , i t depends upon how you 

mean the question. 

JUDGE KASHI: Could you r e s t a t e the question, please, 

s i r ? 

MR. RUBIN: Yes, I w i l l . Your Honor. 

THE WITNESS: I t h i n k I can cut through i t . Your 

Honor. I appreciate i t ' s l a t e . I don't mean t o say here 

t h a t u n i v e r s a l service i s s o l e l y the r e s p o n s i b i l i t y of the 
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company and t h a t no one else has any u n i v e r s a l service 

o b l i g a t i o n s . I do mean t o say t h a t the company does have 

u n i v e r s a l service o b l i g a t i o n s . 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. And you consider t h a t p a r t of PP&L's 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y as a d i s t r i b u t i o n u t i l i t y , or as a competitor 

out there i n the marketplace f o r generation supply? 

A. Yes. I t h i n k i n Pennsylvania, we're c a l l i n g 

them EDCs, so as an EDC under the s t a t u t e , yes. 

Q. Why do you consider these programs t o be p a r t of 

the d i s t r i b u t i o n f u n c t i o n of a u t i l i t y ? 

A. Well, the short answer i s the s t a t u t e says so. 

A longer answer i s t h a t they have always been 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t i e s t h a t are taken on by the system, the 

e l e c t r i c system, and i n p a r t i c u l a r the concept i s t h a t 

e l e c t r i c i t y i s a f f e c t e d w i t h the p u b l i c i n t e r e s t , and the r e 

has been a r e g u l a t o r y and t o some extent l e g i s l a t i v e 

d e c i s i o n even before the Competition Act t h a t companies who 

are engaged i n t h i s business ought t o be t a k i n g care of 

making sure t h a t everybody can get e l e c t r i c i t y , t h a t i s t o 

say i t i s a f u n c t i o n of the i n d u s t r y as a whole and the 

in d u s t r y i s set up w i t h the i n t e n t i o n t h a t e l e c t r i c i t y 

should be a v a i l a b l e t o a l l . 

Q. Would your opinion change i f the d i s t r i b u t i o n 

u t i l i t y were not responsible f o r b i l l i n g and customer 
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service functions? 

A. No. 

Q. So even i f PP&L d i d not have the r e s p o n s i b i l i t y 

t o provide customer service and d i d not issue b i l l s t o i t s 

customers, you believe t h a t i t should s t i l l be responsible 

f o r these u n i v e r s a l service programs? 

A. Well, now you're asking a d i f f e r e n t question. 

You're saying, "these u n i v e r s a l service programs." But I do 

want t o c l a r i f y the e a r l i e r answer, and I do take your p o i n t 

t h a t t o some extent these functions are best handled — the 

f u n c t i o n o f , f o r example, i f you run a discount program, 

t h a t f u n c t i o n i s best handled by whichever company i s doing 

the b i l l i n g . 

There are other ways of doing i t , but t h a t ' s the most 

s t r a i g h t f o r w a r d way of doing i t . 

Q. On page 25 of your d i r e c t testimony, you t e s t i f y 

t h a t one of the b e n e f i t s of PP&L's ON TRACK program i s t h a t 

i t can almost save as much money on b i l l i n g and c o l l e c t i o n 

costs as PP&L would lose i n revenue. Did I summarize t h a t 

c o r r e c t l y ? I'm at the bottom of page 25. 

A. Yes, except the "almost" i s on a bottom-up basis 

f o r doing the c o s t / b e n e f i t . I f you do a top-down, one's 

expectation would be t h a t i t would more than recover those 

costs. 

Q. And you recommend t h a t PP&L take a l l of the 
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discount o f f of the d i s t r i b u t i o n p o r t i o n of the e l e c t r i c 

b i l l ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

A. Yes. I recommended t h a t i n my d i r e c t testimony. 

I t h i n k t h a t t h a t came up again i n the s u r r e b u t t a l because 

the company was saying t h a t i t was not a problem f o r them. 

I may get t h i s mixed up w i t h PECO, so give me a 

chance t o look at my s u r r e b u t t a l f o r a second. 

(Witness perusing document.) 

A. That must have been PECO or some other company. 

Yes, I do recommend t h a t the reduction i n b i l l s be handled 

i n a s i m i l a r way t o the way i t i s proposed t o be handled i n 

Massachusetts, so t h a t i t ' s e n t i r e l y o f f the monopoly 

d i s t r i b u t i o n component of the b i l l . 

Q. And i n your understanding, are the b i l l i n g and 

c o l l e c t i o n costs also recovered through t h a t d i s t r i b u t i o n 

p o r t i o n of the b i l l so t h a t i f you're saving on b i l l i n g and 

c o l l e c t i o n on the one hand and g i v i n g a discount on the 

other hand, i t ' s a l l happening i n the same p a r t of the b i l l ? 

A. Most of them. But i f you have a competitive 

s u p p l i e r , t o the extent the competitive s u p p l i e r has b i l l i n g 

and c o l l e c t i o n costs, those would not be captured. 

Q. And t h a t was my next question. Would your 

recommendations i n t h i s regard change i f PP&L were not 

p r o v i d i n g b i l l i n g and c o l l e c t i o n service t o the customer who 

i s r e c e i v i n g the discount? 
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A. No, they wouldn't. I don't t h i n k the e n t i r e 

j u s t i f i c a t i o n f o r doing i t t h i s way i s t h a t match on the 

c r e d i t and c o l l e c t i o n s . 

I tend t o look f o r simple, s t r a i g h t f o r w a r d s o l u t i o n s 

t h a t don't re q u i r e s e t t i n g up a d d i t i o n a l accounting devices 

where they're not needed, and so I t h i n k the approach of 

running everything o f f of the d i s t r i b u t i o n u t i l i t y , who i s 

a f t e r a l l going t o be c o l l e c t i n g the surcharge, i s the most 

s t r a i g h t f o r w a r d . 

Q. I'm sor r y . I was w i t h you u n t i l you s a i d , the 

d i s t r i b u t i o n u t i l i t y would be c o l l e c t i n g the surcharge. I 

don't know what you mean by t h a t . 

A. The funds f o r u n i v e r s a l service w i l l be 

c o l l e c t e d by the d i s t r i b u t i o n u t i l i t y . 

Q. But you're not a c t u a l l y suggesting a separate 

surcharge on the b i l l f o r these costs? 

A. No. 

MR. RUBIN: That's a l l I have, Your Honor. Thank 

you 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much, s i r . 

Ms. Helpert? 
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CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. HELPERT: 

Q. Good afternoon, Ms. Brockway. My name i s Lisa 

Helpert. I ' l l be examining you on behalf of Pennsylvania 

Power and Li g h t Company. 

Please t u r n t o page 22, l i n e s 6 through 9, of your 

d i r e c t testimony. 

A. Yes. 

Q. Given a f i x e d pot of money f o r u n i v e r s a l service 

programs and a choice between maintaining PP&L's program at 

the current enrollment l e v e l and current per-customer 

b e n e f i t l e v e l , and expanding the program t o include a l a r g e r 

number of customers at lower per-customer b e n e f i t l e v e l s , i s 

i t your testimony t h a t you would choose the l a t t e r ? 

(Pause.) 

A. The reason I'm h e s i t a t i n g i s because your 

question had a premise i n i t which i s not the premise of 

t h i s testimony t h a t you've d i r e c t e d my a t t e n t i o n t o , because 

the current l e v e l i s something l i k e 1,300 or 1,400 or 1,500 

customers, and now here we're t a l k i n g about do we go f o r 

10,000 customers or 20,000 or 30,000 or 40,000 customers. 

Also, your question had the premise t h a t -- w e l l , your 

question l e f t out something which i s i n t h i s testimony, 

which i s t h a t the evaluator has sa i d t h a t these customer 

b e n e f i t l e v e l s are r e l a t i v e l y high. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2038 

Q. Let me rephrase the question. Assume 

h y p o t h e t i c a l l y t h a t there i s a f i x e d pot of money, you're 

given a f i x e d pot of money, and the choice between 

maintaining PP&L's program at the current enrollment 

l e v e l --

A. You mean 1,500? 

Q. Whatever i t i s ; the current l e v e l . 

A. Okay. Not the current today, but the 

h y p o t h e t i c a l current? 

Q. Right. 

A. Okay. 

Q. -- and the current per-customer b e n e f i t l e v e l 

and expanding the program t o include a l a r g e r number of 

customers at lower per-customer b e n e f i t l e v e l s , i s i t your 

testimony t h a t you would choose the l a t t e r ? 

A. I can't answer t h a t based on the i n f o r m a t i o n 

you've given me because i t would depend. There's a whole 

r a f t of t h i n g s t h a t have t o be balanced, and I don't -- f o r 

example, I'm not j o k i n g when I say what i s the current l e v e l 

t h a t you're assuming, because I would want t o know t h a t ; I 

would want t o know what percent of the t o t a l system revenues 

we're t a l k i n g about; I would want t o do some i t e r a t i o n s and 

look at what happened t o the customer b e n e f i t s . 

JUDGE KASHI: So the answer i s t h a t you don't have an 

answer t o the question; r i g h t ? 
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THE WITNESS: Yes. 

JUDGE KASHI: That's the answer. A l l r i g h t . Go on, 

please. 

BY MS. HELPERT: 

Q. Ms. Brockway, i s i t your understanding t h a t PP&L 

incur s higher c r e d i t and c o l l e c t i o n costs f o r payment 

t r o u b l e d customers than f o r non-payment t r o u b l e d customers? 

A. I don't know. 

Q. Would i t s u r p r i s e you i f , indeed, I t o l d you 

th a t were the case? 

A. No. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t i f t h a t were the case, t h a t 

there would then be no avoided c r e d i t and c o l l e c t i o n costs 

i n connection w i t h a non-payment t r o u b l e d customer who 

e n r o l l s i n the ON TRACK Program? 

A. No. 

Q. Can you give me an example of an avoided 

c o l l e c t i o n cost i n t h a t case? 

A. I'm being cute w i t h you, but the answer i s i t 

would be smaller than i n the other case. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the only way the company 

would avoid s i g n i f i c a n t or l a r g e r than minor c r e d i t and 

c o l l e c t i o n costs by expanding enrollment i n the ON TRACK 

Program i s i f the added customers were payment troubled? 

A. No, and also, mindful of the hour and t o cut 
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down t o the basics here, c l e a r l y the more c r e d i t and 

c o l l e c t i o n costs t h a t you spend on a customer, the more you 

w i l l avoid by p u t t i n g t h a t customer i n a p o s i t i o n t o pay the 

b i l l s . I can't agree r i g h t now w i t h your c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n 

of " s i g n i f i c a n t " or "a l o t . " I would want t o look at the 

numbers. 

Q. Have you performed any s t a t i s t i c a l analysis or 

study of the payment records or payment h i s t o r y of low 

income customers t o determine what percentage or number of 

those low income, payment t r o u b l e d customers, as we've 

defined t h i s morning or as defined by the Pennsylvania 

l e g i s l a t u r e , u l t i m a t e l y make t i m e l y b i l l payments or become 

non-payment troubled? 

A. No. 

Q. Please t u r n t o page 33 of your d i r e c t testimony. 

You note on l i n e s 13 and 14 t h a t Duquesne has s u c c e s s f u l l y 

t a r g e t e d base load usage i n i t s energy conservation program. 

Do you see t h a t reference? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t usage r e d u c t i o n i s a 

primary goal of an energy conservation program? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t e l e c t r i c heat low income 

customers g e n e r a l l y use more e l e c t r i c i t y than do base load 

low income customers? 
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A. Yes. 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o i d e n t i f y PP&L 

Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 12, PP&L's response t o OCA 

I n t e r r o g a t o r y Set X I I , Question 6. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose of 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as PP&L Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 12 f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MS. HELPERT: 

Q. Ms. Brockway, I ' d l i k e t o d i r e c t your a t t e n t i o n 

t o page 3 of the attachment t o t h a t i n t e r r o g a t o r y response, 

which contains a t a b l e prepared by the Pennsylvania E l e c t r i c 

A s s o c i a t i o n t h a t l i s t s the percent s a t u r a t i o n of e l e c t r i c 

heat i n s t a l l a t i o n s . 

A. Yes. 

Q. Have you had a chance t o take a look a t that? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the t a b l e r e f l e c t s a 5 

percent e l e c t r i c heat s a t u r a t i o n f o r Duquesne Light Company? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t the t a b l e r e f l e c t s a 31 

percent e l e c t r i c heat s a t u r a t i o n f o r PP&L? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t of the e i g h t u t i l i t i e s 
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l i s t e d i n t h a t t a b l e , t h a t Duquesne has the lowest percent 

e l e c t r i c heat s a t u r a t i o n rate? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you agree t h a t each u t i l i t y should t a i l o r 

i t s energy conservation programs t o address the conditions 

e x i s t i n g i n i t s own service t e r r i t o r y ? 

A. Yes. 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, --

THE WITNESS: Excuse me. I have t o q u a l i f y t h a t j u s t 

t o t h i s extent. Assuming you're not going t o do a statewide 

program, but even i f you d i d a statewide program or a 

re g i o n a l program, you would d e f i n i t e l y want t o t a i l o r the 

program t o con d i t i o n s such as the p e n e t r a t i o n of e l e c t r i c 

space heat and so f o r t h . 

MS. HELPERT: Your Honor, I request t o move i n t o the 

record PP&L Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 12. 

JUDGE KASHI: I t i s received i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y 

record, without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document marked as 

PP&L Cross-Examination Exhibit No. 

12 was received i n evidence.) 

BY MS. HELPERT: 

Q. Ms. Brockway, I ' d l i k e t o c l a r i f y a p o i n t i n 
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your s u r r e b u t t a l testimony. On page 4 of your s u r r e b u t t a l , 

you s t a t e t h a t your proposed p a r t i c i p a t i o n l e v e l covers only 

low income customers who are behind on t h e i r b i l l s , yet you 

recommend i n your d i r e c t testimony on page 23 t h a t lack of 

payment delinquency alone should not be a l i m i t on program 

e l i g i b i l i t y . 

A. Yes. Do you want me t o c l a r i f y that? 

0- My question i s : does the u n i v e r s a l service and 

energy conservation proposal you present i n t h i s case 

include non-payment t r o u b l e d customers or not? 

A. Does i t include them? The number t h a t I propose 

doesn't include them, but the e l i g i b i l i t y c r i t e r i a t h a t I 

propose does include them. I am making a s i m p l i f y i n g 

assumption t h a t there w i l l be very few customers who are 

non-payment t r o u b l e d , under the company's e x i s t i n g 

d e f i n i t i o n of t h a t , t h a t would a c t u a l l y become p a r t of the 

program simply because the t a r g e t i n g and the outreach would 

be done towards the payment t r o u b l e d customers, as i t has 

been i n the past. But my testimony i s t h a t there should not 

be an automatic bar t o company p a r t i c i p a t i o n i f you do not 

meet t h a t what I consider t o be a f a i r l y narrow or l i m i t i n g 

c r i t e r i o n . So t h a t as a p r a c t i c a l matter, i t would be 

l i k e l y t h a t the vast m a j o r i t y of p a r t i c i p a n t s would be 

payment t r o u b l e d . 

Q. But your proposal does not include those 
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customers? 

A. I t ' s not t h a t i t doesn't include them, i t ' s t h a t 

the numbers don't r e f l e c t them. I t h i n k t h a t they w i l l not 

be a very large p o r t i o n of the mix. 

Q. Have you read the Commission's t e n t a t i v e and 

f i n a l orders e s t a b l i s h i n g u n i v e r s a l service guidelines? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I s i t your understanding t h a t i n the f i n a l order 

the Commission decided not t o f i x an expenditure amount f o r 

u n i v e r s a l service i n energy conservation programs? 

A. Not as a matter of the order. They s t a t e d t h a t 

i t would be done -- the amounts would be done on a case-by-

case basis. 

Q. Ms. Brockway, on page 3 8 of your d i r e c t 

testimony, you describe your recommendations f o r sp e c i a l co-

payment p r o v i s i o n s w i t h respect t o low income usage 

r e d u c t i o n programs. 

A. Not a l l programs, j u s t the Keep Warm Program. 

Q. Pardon me? 

A. Not a l l programs, j u s t the Keep Warm Program. 

Q. Okay, Keep Warm. Are you aware t h a t PP&L 

c u r r e n t l y provides i t s Keep Warm Program b e n e f i t s t o 

e l i g i b l e customers f r e e of charge? 

A. Yes. 

Q. I s i t your testimony t h a t a customer would be 
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more l i k e l y t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n PP&L's Keep Warm Program i f 

the customer had t o pay t o p a r t i c i p a t e r a t h e r than r e c e i v i n g 

program services f r e e of charge? 

A. I f you define p a r t i c i p a t e as meaning t a k i n g any 

services, no. I t would a f f e c t the q u a l i t y of p a r t i c i p a t i o n . 

Q. Would i t a f f e c t the numbers of customers 

p a r t i c i p a t i n g ? 

A. I t ' s probably l i k e l y t o be a d i s i n c e n t i v e f o r 

some customers t o p a r t i c i p a t e . I t has t o be s t r u c t u r e d 

extremely c a r e f u l l y t o minimize the d i s i n c e n t i v e . 

Q. Would you agree t h a t PP&L c u r r e n t l y a l l o c a t e s 

u n i v e r s a l service costs on a per-customer basis? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Turning t o page 47 of your d i r e c t testimony, 

would you agree t h a t i t may be appropriate t o requ i r e 

generation s u p p l i e r s t o c o n t r i b u t e t o the costs of the 

un i v e r s a l service programs i f , under your proposal, the ON 

TRACK b i l l r e d u c t i o n i s high enough so t h a t the d i s t r i b u t i o n 

service balance i s zero? 

A. That would c e r t a i n l y be one s o l u t i o n t o the 

problem t h a t I t a l k about on l i n e s 13 t o 18 of t h a t page. 

MS. HELPERT: Thank you. 

Your Honor, I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

Redirect, counsel? 
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MR. MULLINS: Yes, i f I c o u l d have a minute, Your 

Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Yes; pl e a s e . 

Mr. Vough, w h i l e he's d o i n g t h a t , do you want t o move 

yo u r s t i p u l a t i o n s ? 

MR. VOUGH: Yes, Your Honor. For i d e n t i f i c a t i o n 

purposes, Your Honor, I ' d l i k e t o i d e n t i f y CEO Statement No. 

1, t h e d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y o f C r a i g Kuennen, pages 1 t h r o u g h 

33, and E x h i b i t CRK-2 t h r o u g h CRK-23. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were marked 

as CEO Statement No. 1 and CEO 

E x h i b i t s Nos. CRK-2 t h r o u g h CRK-23 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: Your Honor, I ' d a l s o l i k e t o mark f o r 

purposes o f i d e n t i f i c a t i o n C r a i g Kuennen's s u r r e b u t t a l 

t e s t i m o n y , CEO 1-SR, pages 1 t h r o u g h 18. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document was marked 

as CEO Statement No. 1-SR f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: I would a l s o l i k e t o mark as CEO No. 2 

Mi c h a e l Karp's d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y , pages 1 t h r o u g h 24, and 
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JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were marked 

as CEO Statement No. 2 and CEO 

E x h i b i t s Nos. MK-2 t h r o u g h MK-13. 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: I would a l s o l i k e t o mark Mic h a e l Karp's 

s u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y as CEO No. 2-SR, pages 1 t h r o u g h 3. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document was marked 

as CEO Statement No. 2-SR f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: I ' d l i k e t o mark CEO No. 3, t h e d i r e c t 

t e s t i m o n y o f G e o f f r e y C r a n d a l l , pages 1 t h r o u g h 9, and 

E x h i b i t s GCC-2 t h r o u g h 4. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents were marked 

as CEO Statement No. 3 and CEO 

E x h i b i t s Nos. GCC-2 t h r o u g h GCC-4 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: And CEO's f i n a l t o be marked, Your Honor, 

would be CEO No. 3-SR, the s u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y o f G e o f f r e y 
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C r a n d a l l , pages 1 t h r o u g h 4. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purpose o f 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document was marked 

as CEO Statement No. 3-SR f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. VOUGH: Your Honor, a t t h i s t i m e , w i t h t h e 

f o u n d a t i o n l a i d p r e v i o u s l y , we would ask t h a t Statements CEO 

No. 1, CEO No. 1-SR, CEO No. 2, CEO No. 2-SR, CEO No. 3 and 

CEO No. 3-SR be moved i n t o t h e r e c o r d . 

JUDGE KASHI: They w i l l a l l be r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e 

r e c o r d as s t i p u l a t e d by co u n s e l . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents marked as 

CEO Statements Nos. 1, 1-SR, 2, 

2-SR, 3, 3-SR and CEO E x h i b i t s Nos. 

CRK-2 t h r o u g h CRK-23, MK-2 th r o u g h 

MK-13, and GCC-2 t h r o u g h GCC-4 were 

r e c e i v e d i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. 

MR. VOUGH: Thank you, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: R e d i r e c t , Mr. M u l l i n s ? 

MR. MULLINS: Very b r i e f l y , Your Honor. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MULLINS: 

Q. Ms. Brockway, do you r e c a l l Ms. H e l p e r t ' s l i n e 
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A. Yes. 

Q. And the 5 percent s a t u r a t i o n r a t e of t h a t 

company? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Would you l i k e t o supplement your response i n 

any fashion regarding the importance of t h a t percentage as 

i t r e l a t e s t o t h a t company? 

A. Yes. Ms. Helpert asked me whether or not the 

numbers were c o r r e c t , and i t ' s c e r t a i n l y t r u e t h a t Duquesne 

has the lowest e l e c t r i c space heat s a t u r a t i o n , and I'm sure 

or I assume t h a t t h a t ' s why they s t a r t e d paying a l o t of 

a t t e n t i o n t o base load, because they d i d n ' t have a l o t of 

e l e c t r i c space heat t o pay a t t e n t i o n t o . But I t h i n k I 

would draw the f o l l o w i n g conclusion from t h a t , which i s t h a t 

Duquesne i s one of the companies t h a t I would look t o f o r 

experience and i n f o r m a t i o n about how you do a base load 

program and what you can get i n the way of energy savings 

and consequent b i l l reductions from doing a base load 

program. 

I have been doing work i n the f i e l d of low income 

energy e f f i c i e n c y and energy e f f i c i e n c y g e n e r a l l y since the 

e a r l y 1980s, and Duquesne has been a n a t i o n a l leader on the 

concept of base load usage reduction. The purpose of my 

testimony i n mentioning Duquesne was t o say people can take 
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advantage of t h e i r experience, and p r e c i s e l y because they 

have low e l e c t r i c space heat p e n e t r a t i o n , they have been 

forced t o become experimenters w i t h various important base 

load usage redu c t i o n options. 

MR. MULLINS: Thank you, Ms. Brockway. 

We don't have anything f u r t h e r , Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you very much. 

You're excused. 

{Witness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been marked as OCA 

Statement No. 6, the attendant e x h i b i t , and 6-S are received 

i n t o the e v i d e n t i a r y record, without objection? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Without o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the documents marked as 

OCA Statements Nos. 6 and 6-S were 

received i n evidence.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Off the record. 

(Discussion o f f the record.) 

JUDGE KASHI: Back on the record. 

Do you wish t o c a l l your witness? 

MS. SMITH: Thank you, Your Honor. I ' d l i k e t o c a l l 

Dr. Mark Cooper. 

Your Honor, f o r the record, I would l i k e t o mark Dr. 

Cooper's w r i t t e n testimony as AARP Statement No. 1, along 
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w i t h i t s Attachments 1 through 6, and Appendix A. 

Your Honor, w i t h the waiving of the foundation 

questions. Dr. Cooper i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-examination. 

JUDGE KASHI: How about i f we swear him i n f i r s t ? 

Dr. Cooper, would you rai s e your right hand and be 

sworn, s i r ? 

Whereupon, 

MARK N. COOPER 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE KASHI: Please be seated. 

That which has been i d e n t i f i e d by counsel w i l l be so 

marked f o r purpose of i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as AARP Statement No. 1 f o r 

i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

JUDGE KASHI; I s he now a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-

examination? 

MS. SMITH: Yes, Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Rubin, s i r . 

MR. RUBIN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Good afternoon, Dr. Cooper. 

A. Good afternoon. 

Q. My name i s Scott Rubin. I represent IBEW Local 
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1600 i n t h i s case. 

I would l i k e t o s t a r t on I guess i t ' s roughly pages 

11 through 14 of your testimony. As I understand i t , here 

you discuss the p o t e n t i a l f o r consumers t o become confused 

or be taken advantage of under a r e s t r u c t u r e d market f o r 

e l e c t r i c i t y , and I would l i k e t o s t a r t by t h i s issue of 

customer confusion. On the bottom of page 12 you discuss 

the p o s s i b i l i t y t h a t i n order t o buy e l e c t r i c service, you 

might be confronted w i t h many options or packages f o r 

serv i c e . Why would t h a t be a problem f o r consumers? 

A. Well, t r a d i t i o n a l l y consumers haven't been 

forced t o t h i n k much about buying e l e c t r i c i t y s e rvice; i t ' s 

a monopoly, i t ' s been regulated. They may encounter 

s i t u a t i o n s i n which they are about t o be o f f e r e d bundles of 

t h i n g s . The f i r s t example might be some conservation 

measures along w i t h t h e i r u t i l i t y b i l l s , p r i c i n g packages 

about t h e i r generation costs, and u l t i m a t e l y they may be 

o f f e r e d cable TV ser v i c e , telephone service, bundled 

together w i t h t h e i r e l e c t r i c i t y b i l l s . Separating out what 

they're paying f o r each component i s not something they've 

done before, and i t i s a problem. The c l e a r e s t example 

we've seen i s i n telecommunications, a s i m i l a r service 

r e c e n t l y deregulated and subject t o a great deal of 

confusion about what they're paying f o r and what they're 

g e t t i n g . 
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Q. I n your opinion, does i t help or harm 

competition i f the product being o f f e r e d t o the consumer i s 

complex and d i f f i c u l t t o understand? 

A. Well, I'm not sure what i t does t o competition, 

but as the product gets complex, w i t h an uneducated 

consumer, people get away w i t h t h i n g s , consumers end up 

paying f o r things they d i d n ' t t h i n k they were buying, paying 

more than they would have i f they had been given a set of 

c l e a r and concise choices. 

Q. I n your opinion, does i t help or harm 

competition i f i t i s easy f o r a customer t o change the 

e l e c t r i c generation s u p p l i e r serving t h a t customer? 

A. Well, c l e a r l y the ease of changing i s c r i t i c a l 

i f you're going t o get competition. 

Q. I ' d l i k e t o give you two h y p o t h e t i c a l markets 

f o r e l e c t r i c i t y . I n market one, b i l l i n g , metering and meter 

reading services are a l l provided by the l o c a l d i s t r i b u t i o n 

u t i l i t y . Consumers can change su p p l i e r s i n t h i s market by 

c a l l i n g t h e i r l o c a l u t i l i t y or by c a l l i n g the s u p p l i e r and 

g i v i n g an a u t h o r i z a t i o n t o switch. Their monthly b i l l would 

look the same and be paid i n the same way regardless of who 

supplies them w i t h e l e c t r i c i t y . 

Now, i n market two, again, my other h y p o t h e t i c a l 

market, b i l l i n g , metering and meter reading services can be 

provided by anyone. Some su p p l i e r s r e q u i r e t h a t t h e i r own 
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meters be i n s t a l l e d , while others r e q u i r e t h a t the l o c a l 

u t i l i t y have a meter i n place. Whenever a consumer changes 

s u p p l i e r s i n t h i s market, arrangements have t o be made f o r 

the proper type of meter t o be i n s t a l l e d , o f t e n r e q u i r i n g 

the customer t o be at home f o r a service c a l l . I n a d d i t i o n , 

changing s u p p l i e r s may r e s u l t i n the b i l l l o o k i n g d i f f e r e n t 

or being paid i n a d i f f e r e n t way than before. 

Now, f i r s t , do you understand my two h y p o t h e t i c a l 

markets here? 

A. I understand your h y p o t h e t i c a l markets. 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, t h i s i s g e t t i n g p r e t t y close 

t o f r i e n d l y cross, I t h i n k . 

JUDGE KASHI: Well, w e ' l l see how f r i e n d l y i t gets. 

I t i s , though, Mr. Rubin. 

MR. RUBIN: I s i t ? I d i d n ' t t h i n k i t was, but I 

apologize i f i t i s . 
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BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Dr. Cooper, i n your opinion, which o f these two 

h y p o t h e t i c a l markets i s l i k e l y t o be less confusing f o r 

consumers? 

A. Well, the market where you're f a c i n g choices 

about more aspects of the b i l l r e q u i r e s more e f f o r t , energy 

and a b e t t e r educated consumer. U l t i m a t e l y , consumers may 

be able t o deal w i t h t h a t t o know t h a t they ar-e buying 

b i l l i n g services separately from generation services. I n 

the long run, we hope t h a t w i l l happen. 

The example I use, and i t ' s a c t u a l l y some t h a t the 

evidence was here i n Pennsylvania, at l e a s t i n p a r t , 10, 12 

years a f t e r the break-up of the phone company, a s u b s t a n t i a l 

percentage of people d i d n ' t know which long distance company 

they were g e t t i n g c a l l s from and which l o c a l company they 

were g e t t i n g c a l l s from, and they remained confused a f t e r a 

great deal of a d v e r t i s i n g , education and so f o r t h . 

So i t ' s a problem. I s i t surmountable? C e r t a i n l y , 

but i t takes a great deal of e f f o r t ; and the p o i n t of my 

testimony here i s t h a t we need vigorous e f f o r t s of consumer 

p r o t e c t i o n , e s p e c i a l l y i n the e a r l y stage of the t r a n s i t i o n . 

MR. RUBIN: Your Honor, I would ask t o have marked 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as IBEW Cross E x h i b i t 3 Dr. Cooper's 

response t o PP&L I n t e r r o g a t o r y Set I , No. 4. 

JUDGE KASHI: So marked f o r purposes of 
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i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

(Whereupon, the document was marked 

as IBEW Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 

No. 3 for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

BY MR. RUBIN: 

Q. Dr. Cooper, do you have a copy o f IBEW Cross 

E x h i b i t 3 i n f r o n t o f you? 

A. Yes, I do. 

Q. F i r s t , am I c o r r e c t t h a t you were r e s p o n s i b l e 

f o r p r e p a r i n g t h i s response? 

A. Yes, I was. 

Q. I n t h i s response, you i n d i c a t e t h a t a d d i t i o n a l 

s e r v i c e s and one o f t h e ones you l i s t i s -- such as 

m e t e r i n g can l e a d t o o p t i o n s t h a t a r e d i f f i c u l t f o r t h e 

customer t o s o r t o u t . 

Can you e x p l a i n how t h e a v a i l a b i l i t y o f d i f f e r e n t 

m e t e r i n g o p t i o n s can l e a d t o customer c o n f u s i o n ? 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I'm g o i n g t o o b j e c t . I t ' s 

f r i e n d l y c r o s s . He's not p r e s e n t i n g h i s own w i t n e s s . He's 

u s i n g Mr. Cooper. He's n o t c r o s s i n g him. He's u s i n g Mr. 

Cooper as h i s own w i t n e s s . 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm g o i n g t o agree w i t h t h a t , Mr. 

Rubin. We don't need t h a t . 

MR. RUBIN: So I'm n o t a l l o w e d t o ask t h e w i t n e s s t o 

e x p l a i n h i s two-sentence response t o an i n t e r r o g a t o r y 
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answer. Your Honor? 

JUDGE KASHI: W e l l , i t ' s n o t t h a t you're n o t a l l o w e d 

t o . You're p u t t i n g i n t e s t i m o n y t h r o u g h t h i s w i t n e s s i n 

s u p p o r t o f your p o s i t i o n . You're u s i n g him as yo u r own 

w i t n e s s . You're n o t c r o s s - e x a m i n i n g him, s i r . 

MR. RUBIN: I'm s o r r y . Your Honor. I'm t r y i n g t o 

un d e r s t a n d t h e w i t n e s s ' t e s t i m o n y . I n some ways i t s u p p o r t s 

my p o s i t i o n , o b v i o u s l y . I n some ways, i t doesn't, b u t I'm 

t r y i n g t o un d e r s t a n d i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: What i s i t you don't u n d e r s t a n d , Mr. 

Rubin? 

MR. RUBIN: I don't u n d e r s t a n d how t h e p r o v i s i o n o f 

a d d i t i o n a l s e r v i c e s such as m e t e r i n g may add t o c o m p l e x i t y 

o r how i t may confuse a customer. I f I'm n o t a l l o w e d t o ask 

t h a t q u e s t i o n , I won't ask t h e q u e s t i o n . 

JUDGE KASHI: Don't ask t h e q u e s t i o n . 

MR- RUBIN: A l l r i g h t . Am I a l l o w e d t o move t h e 

e x h i b i t i n t o evidence? 

JUDGE KASHI: Sure. 

MR. RUBIN: Then I have concluded my c r o s s -

e x a m i n a t i o n and I would move IBEW Cross E x h i b i t 3 i n t o 

e v i dence. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. That which has 

been marked as IBEW Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 3 w i l l be 

r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e e v i d e n t i a r y r e c o r d w i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 
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(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: W i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document marked as 

IBEW Cross-Examination E x h i b i t No. 3 

was r e c e i v e d i n ev i d e n c e . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much, Mr. Rubin. We 

w i l l now move on t o PP&L. 

MR. RUSSELL: Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. R u s s e l l . 

MR. RUSSELL: I have v e r y b r i e f c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n . 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. RUSSELL: 

Q. Good a f t e r n o o n . Dr. Cooper. 

A. Good a f t e r n o o n . 

Q. My name i s Paul R u s s e l l . I'm r e p r e s e n t i n g PP&L 

i n t h e p r o c e e d i n g . 

Am I c o r r e c t you a r e n o t a lawyer? 

A. I am n o t . 

Q. And am I c o r r e c t you a r e n o t an economist? 

A. I am n o t an economist by t r a i n i n g . 

Q. I'm s o r r y ? 

A. I'm n o t an economist by my degree, no. 

Q. Have you conducted a s t u d y o f t h e market p r i c e 

o f energy i n t h e PJM r e g i o n ? 

A. No, I have n o t . 
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MR. RUSSELL: That's a l l t h e q u e s t i o n s I have. Your 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. 

R e d i r e c t ? 

MS. SMITH: No r e d i r e c t . Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Thank you v e r y much. You a r e excused. 

s i r . 

( W itness excused.) 

JUDGE KASHI: That which has been p r e v i o u s l y marked 

w i l l be r e c e i v e d i n t o t h e e v i d e n t i a r y r e c o r d w i t h o u t 

o b j e c t i o n . 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: W i t h o u t o b j e c t i o n . 

(Whereupon, t h e document marked as 

AARP Statement No. 1 was r e c e i v e d i n 

evidenc e . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: That concludes our w i t n e s s l i s t . I 

don ' t want t o a d j o u r n . We a r e g o i n g t o have t h e n e g o t i a t i o n 

s e s s i o n y e t t h i s a f t e r n o o n . Do you want t o t a k e an hour f o r 

l u n c h and t h e n go o r whatever? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: That's f i n e . Your Honor. I was 

a n t i c i p a t i n g t h e h a b i t u a l break a t 12:30 t o r u n back and g e t 

t h e p r i n t o u t , b u t I w i l l do t h a t now, and an hour i s f i n e o r 

45 mi n u t e s . Some people may want t o g e t o u t o f town, so i t 

can be s h o r t e r . 
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JUDGE KASHI: I t ' s going t o be i n Hearing Room No. 1. 

One o f the t h i n g s t h a t I am going t o ask the lead counsel t o 

do i s determine w i t h t h e i r p a r t i e s recommendations f o r the 

b r i e f s t o be f i l e d ; s p e c i f i c a l l y , l e n g t h of b r i e f s , and 

those p a r t i e s who f e e l the need, outside the commonality of 

issues i n t h e i r p a r t i c u l a r a f f i n i t y groups, how many 

i n d i v i d u a l pages they f e e l they are going t o need, and 

r e p o r t back t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n t o me so I can then determine 

what we are going t o do i n the way of l e n g t h of b r i e f s . 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, how should t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n 

be reported back t o you? 

JUDGE KASHI: I n w r i t i n g , s i r . Are you t a l k i n g about 

content or j u s t --

MR. KOHLER: Just t o c l a r i f y , you're expecting a 

l e t t e r from us i n the near future? 

JUDGE KASHI: Short f u t u r e , so I can get a l e t t e r 

out. I'm i n a p e c u l i a r s i t u a t i o n . My secretary, who i s 

down t o working f o r three Judges, has now had a f a m i l y 

c r i s i s and i s o f f t o F l o r i d a f o r a month. I haven't the 

vaguest idea what I am going t o do. At any r a t e , t h a t ' s my 

problem, but i f I can get t h a t . 

I w i l l get t o the p a r t i e s y e t t h i s afternoon. I've 

been expecting i t , and i t can't be any l a t e r than 2:00, I 

understand, the PP&L order. 

MR. KLEHA: I t ' s not ready y e t . 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (7 17) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2061 

JUDGE KASHI: I t i s ready. I t ' s being run. I know 

i t ' s being run, a l l 74,000 pages t h a t they're running. I t 

w i l l be provided t o PP&L f i r s t , and then I w i l l make sure 

t h a t copies are a v a i l a b l e t o the i n t e r v e n o r s f o r t h e i r 

discussions; and I expect t h a t t o be no l a t e r than 2:00; so 

i f you want t o take a break now, y o u ' l l be able t o do t h a t . 

I s there anything else? 

MR. KAPLAN: Yes, Your Honor. We have a few 

housekeeping matters. 

MS. SMITH: Perhaps I can mention mine f i r s t . Your 

Honor. Do we have an a d d i t i o n a l appearance sheet f o r myself 

and the other attorney? 

JUDGE KASHI: We'll get t h a t taken care o f . 

MR. KAPLAN: Your Honor, on August 26, Mr. Falk 

t e s t i f i e d , and we do not have a page c i t a t i o n or any record 

of the admission of h i s statement, which i s No. 20-R, nor 

his E x h i b i t JSF-1, which was h i s c u r r i c u l u m v i t a e . To cure 

the record, we would ask -- we had moved a t the time we 

presented him, and we would ask you t o r u l e on t h a t now. 

JUDGE KASHI: That which had been marked and 

i d e n t i f i e d as PP&L 20 and 20-R w i l l be received i n t o the 

e v i d e n t i a r y record without o b j e c t i o n . 

MR. KAPLAN: No; I'm sorry, not 20. I t ' s j u s t 20-R. 

He j ust submitted r e b u t t a l . 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t ; j u s t 20-R. 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



I 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2062 

MR. KAPLAN: 20-R. I t was i d e n t i f i e d a t page 1675 o f 

t h e t r a n s c r i p t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Okay. 

(Whereupon, t h e document marked as 

PP&L Statement No. 20-R was r e c e i v e d 

i n e v i d e n c e . ) 

MR. KAPLAN: There a l s o was no i n d i c a t i o n on E x h i b i t 

JSF-2 and JSF-3; and j u s t t o make t h e r e c o r d c l e a n , we w i l l 

w i t h d r a w t h o s e e x h i b i t s . 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

(Whereupon, t h e documents marked as 

PP&L E x h i b i t s Nos. JSF-2 and 3 were 

w i t h d r a w n . ) 

MR. KAPLAN: Secondly, Your Honor, PP&L w i l l p r e p a r e , 

as you re q u e s t e d , a h i s t o r y o f t h e case, a common h i s t o r y , 

and we w i l l c i r c u l a t e i t . I n a d d i t i o n , we w i l l v o l u n t a r i l y 

c i r c u l a t e a c o n s o l i d a t e d e x h i b i t l i s t , which we have been 

m a i n t a i n i n g t h r o u g h o u t t h e p r o c e e d i n g s , and we w i l l i n v i t e 

p a r t i e s t o i n d i c a t e any c o r r e c t i o n s o r changes t h a t t h e y 

b e l i e v e a r e a p p r o p r i a t e t o t h a t l i s t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Very good. 

MR. KAPLAN: T h i r d l y , Your Honor, we would propose 

t h a t t r a n s c r i p t c o r r e c t i o n s be proposed by I t h i n k i t ' s 

Tuesday, t h e 8 t h -- Tuesday, t h e 9 t h o f September, and t h a t 

p a r t i e s exchange those c o r r e c t i o n l i s t s , seek t o n e g o t i a t e 
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any c o n t r o v e r s i e s , and submit t h a t l i s t t o Your Honor one 

week l a t e r , on Tuesday, t h e 1 6 t h . 

JUDGE KASHI: That sounds r e a s o n a b l e . Does anybody 

o b j e c t ? 

MR. KOHLER: Your Honor, I t h i n k t h e o n l y problem 

w i t h t h a t i s PP&L l i k e l y , i t appears, g o t more e x p e d i t e d 

t r a n s c r i p t d i s t r i b u t i o n t h a n some o t h e r p a r t i e s . We don't 

have t r a n s c r i p t s y e t except f o r t h e one day. I suspect 

o t h e r p a r t i e s are i n a s i m i l a r s i t u a t i o n . 

MR. KAPLAN: We can back i t up. I was j u s t t h i n k i n g . 

Your.Honor, because o f t h e s h o r t e n e d b r i e f i n g schedule, t h e 

normal 30-day r u l e appears t o be somewhat s i l l y i n t h i s 

c o n t e x t . 

JUDGE KASHI: I'm i n agreement w i t h t h a t . 

MR. KOHLER: W e ' l l g e t t r a n s c r i p t m o d i f i c a t i o n s , 

a b s o l u t e l y , as soon as p o s s i b l e . 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. K l e p p i n g e r ? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: I t ' s t h e same i s s u e . Your Honor. 

Those o f us who t r i e d t o economize a r e on two-week. 

JUDGE KASHI: You're on a two-week t r a n s c r i p t on 

t h i s ? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Yes, I am. 

JUDGE KASHI: You're s e r i o u s ? 

MR. KLEPPINGER: We g e t them i n s e r i e s . Your Honor. 

I'm n o t g o i n g t o read a t r a n s c r i p t from t h e f i r s t day o f t h e 

C O M M O N W E A L T H REPORTING COMPANY (717) 7 6 1 - 7 1 5 0 



9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

2064 

h e a r i n g u n t i l t h e h e a r i n g s a r e ov e r . So why do I need i t 

t h e n e x t day? I n any event, we g e t them on two weeks, and 

we w i l l p r o v i d e t r a n s c r i p t c o r r e c t i o n s as we r e c e i v e t h e 

t r a n s c r i p t , some o f which w i l l be i n compliance w i t h t h e 

suggested schedule, and some we w i l l n o t have a t t h a t p o i n t 

i n t i m e . 

MR. KAPLAN: We w i l l do our b e s t t o t r y t o 

accommodate everyone. We t h i n k i t i s a p p r o p r i a t e t o propose 

t r a n s c r i p t c o r r e c t i o n s t o t h e o t h e r p a r t i e s b e f o r e we 

propose them t o Your Honor, and we w i l l do our b e s t t o 

accommodate t h e schedule. 

MR. BARAK: Your Honor, perhaps t h e company, i f i t 

has a r e l a t i v e l y l i m i t e d number o f changes a t l e a s t from 

t h e i r p o i n t o f view, c o u l d s i m p l y p r o v i d e a document w i t h 

a t t a c h e d pages and marked up, and t h a t e l i m i n a t e s a good 

p o r t i o n o f t h e work. I t doesn't s o l v e t h e problem o f t h e 

r e s t o f us h a v i n g t o l o o k f o r our own. 

MR. KAPLAN: We w i l l t a k e t h a t under advisement, b u t 

I am m i n d f u l o f our o b l i g a t i o n t o t h e r e p o r t i n g company. 

JUDGE KASHI: R i g h t . 

MR. KAPLAN: Next, Your Honor, one l a s t b i t o f 

i n f o r m a t i o n . We undertook t o e v a l u a t e whether o r n o t t h e 

d a t a r e q u e s t which was marked b u t now w i t h d r a w n as JSF-3 

t h a t r e l a t e d t o t h e i s s u e o f t h e f i x e d O&M charge on 

combined c y c l e u n i t s and combustion t u r b i n e u n i t s -- t h a t 
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was I b e l i e v e the J u l y 28 c o r r e c t i o n -- whether or not the 

model was run w i t h those numbers or run w i t h the numbers 

t h a t appeared i n the d i s k e t t e t h a t was c i r c u l a t e d as p a r t of 

discovery t o a l l p a r t i e s who signed the c o n f i d e n t i a l i t y 

c e r t i f i c a t e . 

I t appears from our i n v e s t i g a t i o n t h a t there was a 

t r a n s p o s i t i o n of the two numbers on t h a t sheet of $5.28 and 

$9.00. Accordingly, i t w i l l be necessary t o re-run the 

EGEAS program t o determine i f i n f a c t there was any e f f e c t 

on our p r o j e c t e d energy p r i c e s , and i f so, what was the 

magnitude of t h a t e f f e c t , and then, of course, i f i t had any 

e f f e e t on the company's claimed stranded costs. 

Now, I s t a t e t h i s w i t h a c e r t a i n degree of confidence 

t h a t the change i n the claimed stranded cost number w i l l 

probably nowhere approach the amount we are allowed t o 

c o l l e c t under the s t a t u t e . We're t a l k i n g about a number 

somewhere around $4.6 b i l l i o n , not somewhere around $4 

b i l l i o n . 

However, what we propose t o do i n l i g h t of t h i s , 

because we do not want t o be i n a p o s i t i o n of sponsoring 

evidence i n the record which we b e l i e v e has t o be corrected, 

we w i l l propose by Thursday of next week any changes i n 

i n f o r m a t i o n i n the record. We w i l l c i r c u l a t e t h a t t o a l l 

p a r t i e s along w i t h work sheets, which w i l l not be p a r t of 

the record, but w i l l allow them t o evaluate the i n f o r m a t i o n 
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t h a t we are presenting. 

We would propose t h a t i f p a r t i e s have any counter-

i n f o r m a t i o n or counter-evidence t h a t they b e l i e v e must be 

put i n t o the record, t h a t they do so by the date Your Honor 

set f o r the o p p o r t u n i t y f o r the company t o put i n 

in f o r m a t i o n i n response t o the p u b l i c i n p u t hearings, which 

was September 9. We would not seek at t h a t time t o make any 

f u r t h e r f i l i n g unless something was so outrageous t h a t we 

would request i t s p e c i a l l y . 

JUDGE KASHI: I guess the problem t h a t I have i s 

p u t t i n g the onus on the other p a r t i e s t o , once they receive 

your i n f o r m a t i o n , whether or not they are going t o have t o 

re-run t h e i r programs t o see i f i t has any e f f e c t . Maybe 

I'm missing something. 

MR. KAPLAN: I don't b e l i e v e -- and the p a r t i e s w i l l 

have t o speak f o r themselves. My understanding i s they used 

t h e i r numbers. We used ours. Unf o r t u n a t e l y , we transposed 

two of our numbers and we have t o c o r r e c t what we d i d . I t 

does not nece s s a r i l y mean t h a t the other p a r t i e s need t o 

c o r r e c t t h e i r numbers. 

JUDGE KASHI: Was t h a t Falkenberg's testimony? That 

d i d n ' t make a d i f f e r e n c e t o him, because he d i d n ' t r e a l l y 

use those numbers anyway. He used h i s own numbers. 

MR. KLEPPINGER: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. I t h i n k 

the discussion t h a t we had a few days ago was j u s t over what 
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number was i n f a c t used i n t h e EGEAS ru n s . I t h i n k what Mr. 

Kaplan i s s a y i n g i s t h a t t h e runs t h a t were p r o v i d e d t o t h e 

p a r t i e s d i d i n c l u d e t h e $9.00 f i x e d O&M charge on t h e CTs, 

and t h a t t h a t was a t r a n s p o s i t i o n e r r o r i n t h e program. 

That would n o t a f f e c t PPLICA's d i r e c t o r r e b u t t a l case i n 

terms o f i t s own n u m e r i c a l p o s i t i o n . I t may, however, have 

an e f f e c t on our commentary on t h e EGEAS r u n . And as I 

st a n d here today, I c e r t a i n l y c a n ' t t e l l you whether t h e 

change w i l l be s i g n i f i c a n t on t h e outcome o r n o t , j u s t l i k e 

Mr. Kaplan. 

I'm n o t sure what v e h i c l e we have a v a i l a b l e 

p r o c e d u r a l l y t o respond t o what would amount t o , I guess, a 

l a t e - f i l e d e x h i b i t i s what you're p r o p o s i n g . 

MR. KAPLAN: And what I'm p r o p o s i n g i s t h a t y our 

v e h i c l e would be, i f you wanted t o submit some supplemental 

t e s t i m o n y o r e x h i b i t s , t h a t t h e y would be s u b m i t t e d on 

September 9; and t h a t , as I s a i d , absent a r e l a t i v e l y 

extreme s i t u a t i o n , we would s t i p u l a t e t h e i r a d m i s s i o n i n t o 

t h e r e c o r d and n o t seek t o p u t any f u r t h e r i n f o r m a t i o n i n 

th e r e c o r d and p e r m i t t h e r e c o r d t o be c l o s e d on t h e 9 t h . 

MR. KLEPPINGER: When would we be r e c e i v i n g i t ? 

MR. KAPLAN: We made a commitment t o make i t 

a v a i l a b l e on t h e 4 t h . We w i l l make e v e r y e f f o r t t o have i t 

t o you on t h e 4 t h . That's what we're t a l k i n g about. I 

cannot commit t h a t we can g e t i t t o a l l t h e p a r t i e s on t h a t 
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d a t e , b u t we can c e r t a i n l y g e t i t t o t h e p a r t i e s t h a t have 

r a i s e d t h i s i s s u e on t h a t d a t e . 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Then c o u l d I make a r e q u e s t t h a t i t 

go d i r e c t l y t o Mr. Falkenberg a t t h e same t i m e i t goes t o 

me? 

MR. KAPLAN: We a r e agre e a b l e t o t h a t . 

MR. KLEPPINGER: Thank you. 

MR. KAPLAN: I assume, Mr. B u r g r a f f , you'd l i k e i t 

a v a i l a b l e t o Mr. Smith? 

MR. BURGRAFF: Yes, I would. 

JUDGE KASHI: Mr. Caplan? 

MR. CAPLAN: Yes, I would l i k e i t , as w e l l . 

MR. BARAK: I wonder i f t h e company c o u l d make t h a t 

a v a i l a b l e t o MSB, as w e l l , i n Madison. 

MR. KAPLAN: I n Madison? 

MR. BARAK: Yes. 

MR. KAPLAN: Are t h e y on t h e s e r v i c e l i s t ? 

MR. BARAK: Yes, t h e y are on your l i s t . 

MR. KAPLAN: We w i l l do SO. 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t , t h e 9 t h . That w i l l be t h e 

day t h a t a n y t h i n g w i l l come t o c l o s e t h e r e c o r d on. 

A n y t h i n g f u r t h e r , Mr. Kaplan? 

MR. KAPLAN: I t h i n k t h a t ' s q u i t e enough. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: I s t h e r e a n y t h i n g from any o t h e r 

counsel? 
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MS. MOURY: Your Honor, I do have one matter. Last 

Friday, the OSBA submitted an I n t e r r o g a t o r y No. 61 t o PP&L 

regarding Mr. K r a l l ' s o r a l r e j o i n d e r . We j u s t wanted t o 

c l a r i f y the e f f e c t of the revenue based true-up mechanism 

t h a t he discussed. 

The company d i d provide a response t h i s morning. 

However, they i n a d v e r t e n t l y f a i l e d t o a t t a c h the referenced 

attachments. I brought i t t o PP&L's a t t e n t i o n , and they 

were going t o provide the attachments a f t e r lunch, but I 

don't t h i n k we're nec e s s a r i l y coming back a f t e r lunch. So I 

guess what I wanted t o --

JUDGE KASHI: You have an o p p o r t u n i t y t i l l the 9th t o 

be able t o put i t i n . 

MS. MOURY: I f I could f i l e i t as a l a t e - f i l e d 

e x h i b i t once i t i s provided, I 'd appreciate i t . 

JUDGE KASHI: Since the record i s not going t o close 

u n t i l the 9th, y o u ' l l have an op p o r t u n i t y t o get t h a t i n . 

MS. MOURY: Thank you. Your Honor. 

JUDGE KASHI: Anything f u r t h e r ? 

(No response.) 

JUDGE KASHI: A l l r i g h t . 

CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHRISTIANSON: I'm 

j u s t here t o mention on the p i l o t order, they don't know 

where i t i s being copied, but they promised i t t o me s h o r t l y 

a f t e r 2:00, a copy t o me and a copy t o Judge Kashi; and I ' l l 
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walk i t down t o Kas h i . I was j u s t i n t o see E l a i n e 

D e i c h m i l l e r . 

JUDGE KASHI: We a r e now g o i n g t o recess f o r l u n c h , 

and t h e y ' r e g o i n g f o r an hour, so t h a t w i l l be 2:30 b e f o r e 

t h e y come back. 

CHIEF ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHRISTIANSON: I t 

sh o u l d be i n my hands s h o r t l y a f t e r 2:00. 

JUDGE KASHI: You heard i t from t h e boss. O f f t h e 

r e c o r d . 

( D i s c u s s i o n o f f t h e r e c o r d . ) 

JUDGE KASHI: Back on t h e r e c o r d . 

The r e c o r d i n t h i s m a t t e r w i l l c l o s e on t h e 9 t h . The 

f u r t h e r p r o c e e d i n g s l e f t a r e t h e co n f e r e n c e s t h a t a r e t a k i n g 

p l a c e now, and p u b l i c i n p u t h e a r i n g s w i l l t a k e p l a c e on t h e 

2nd i n La n c a s t e r a t 7:00 p.m., t h e 3 r d a t 1:00 p.m. i n 

H a r r i s b u r g and a t 7:00 p.m. i n Bethlehem, and t h e 4 t h a t 

7:00 p.m. i n Scranton. The f i n a l h e a r i n g o r whatever 

p r o c e e d i n g we're g o i n g t o have t o de c i d e on would be on t h e 

9 t h , a t which t i m e t h e r e c o r d w i l l c l o s e . 

I f t h e r e i s n o t h i n g f u r t h e r , we w i l l a d j o u r n . Thank 

you v e r y much, c o u n s e l . I a p p r e c i a t e a l l y o u r e f f o r t s . 

(Whereupon, a t 1:35 p.m., t h e h e a r i n g was ad j o u r n e d , 

t o be reconvened a t 7:00 p.m., Tuesday, September 2, 1997, 

i n L a n c a s t e r , P e n n s y l v a n i a . ) 

* * * 
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C E R T X E X Q A T E 

I hereby c e r t i f y , as the stenographic r e p o r t e r , t h a t 

the foregoing proceedings were taken s t e n o g r a p h i c a l l y by me, 

and t h e r e a f t e r reduced t o t y p e w r i t i n g by me or under my 

d i r e c t i o n ; and t h a t t h i s t r a n s c r i p t i s a t r u e and accurate 

record t o the best of my a b i l i t y . 
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